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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

I. The present publication has been produced in response to a request of 
the Statistical Commission, at its twenty-sixth session, that the Statistical 
Division of the United Nations Secretariat (UNSTAT) prepare a technical report 
on the various strategies available to deal with problems of capturing 
reliable and timely information on industrial activity." It approaches the 
subject from both conceptual and practical perspectives, taking into account 
the international recommendations for industrial statistics.2 

II. The conceptual discussion begins with an overview of the main 
characteristics of the various strategies (paras. ll-36), their advantages and 
the problems associated with their use. This is followed in chapter II by a 
more detailed discussion of the options, based on specific survey objectives 
(paras 37-62). The conceptual discussion concludes (paras. 64-81) with a 
description of the Fully Integrated Rational Survey Technique (FIRST) 
methodology, which uses the various components to build up a total profile, as 
dictated by local conditions, in terms of both patterns of economic activity 
and available information sources. The FIRST approach is designed to produce 
a statistical system that maximizes survey efficiency at the national level. 

III. Chapter III of this publication then moves on to consider national 
practices currently in place for capturing information on industrial structure 
and growth. The review is based on the results of a survey questionnaire sent 
to national statistical offices by UNSTAT. The survey results are derived 
from the responses of 89 countries, which together produce nearly four fifths 
of the world's gross domestic product (GDP). The countries included reflect a 
wide variety in terms of size, level of economic development and geographical 
distribution- as well as economic organization, but none the less the results 
show a remarkably high degree of homogeneity in patterns of data collection 
for non-agricultural economic statistics in general and for industrial 
statistics in particular. 

IV. Based on this review of country practices, it is possible to 
characterize a typical survey for the collection of non-agricultural economic 
statistics as annual in frequency, and covering either all units, or selected 
units (and if the latter is the case, using as a criterion for selection the 
number of persons engaged). Furthermore, the typical survey is a complete 
enumeration carried out by mail. If a sample survey, it uses a list frame 
based on a register of establishments. 

V. That such a model is not fully consistent with the one outlined in the 
international recommendations, namely, the infrequent census enumeration 
interspersed with annual surveys, comes as no surprise, for this was the very 
concern that led to the request of the Statistical Commission, at its twenty- 
sixth session, that UNSTAT prepare a discussion paper on the topic for 
consideration by the Commission at its twenty-seventh session. The fact that 
most countries with an ongoing industrial statistics programme choose to 
measure industrial activity exclusively on an annual basis, without an 



infrequent census, accentuates the priority given to current information. The 
lack of use of economic census enumerations clearly reflects the unfavourable 
cost-benefit ratios attached to them and the orientation towards large-scale 
production processes using annual surveys based on list frames developed with 
cut-off points. _,, , , 

VI. At the same time, the proceedings of the International Roundtable on 
Business Survey Frames illustrate the difficulty of accurately maintaining 
business registers even in countries- with well-developed statistical systems, 
and few if any countries with a less developed statistical infrastructure 
would be in a position to maintain the accuracy of their registers. It is 
therefore unclear whether those countries reportedly using a register of 
industrial establishments but without carrying out a periodic economic census 
are actually establishing their annual survey on solid foundations. 

VII. Finally, according to the survey of country practices there is only 
infrequent use of the practice of subdividing the statistical universe, 
however defined, into subsets suitable for different methods of enumeration. 
This is probably related to the fact that in those cases where the industrial 
sector has a large segment of small units, countries opt for selective surveys 
covering only the units with more than a certain minimum number of persons 
engaged. They thereby circumvent the problem of enumerating the small units 
that cannot be reached by the most common survey method employed, that is, the 
mailed questionnaire issued on the basis of a business register. Such 
surveys, by excluding a whole segment of the industrial sector, can have only 
limited value for planning and economic analysis in countries with a 
substantial segment of small establishments, as is generally the case in 
developing countries. 

VIII. Therefore, there are clear dilemmas but also clear options. It is 
apparent, for example, that because of the difficulties connected with 
creating and maintaining suitable establishment registers in many developing 
countries, economic or other census-type enumerations will continue to be an 
important element of industrial statistics programmes in those countries for 
some time to come. It is their position that could be changed, to one 
following rather than leading the survey programme. Census enumerations might 
then be targeted only at the residual part of the statistical universe that 
cannot be accounted for through registrations and publicly available 
accounting statements. The FIRST methodology, which is introduced in this 
publication, offers such an approach. The FIRST methodology decomposes the 
statistical universe into FIRST Large based on available list frames and FIRST 
Small based on an area sampling frame adjusted for all available lists of 
known and easily enumerated establishments. 

IX. It may be mentioned here for the sake of clarity that the building 
blocks used in FIRST are not new. They are the standard sampling and 
enumeration procedures based on list and area frames, which are familiar to 
all. The new element introduced with FIRST is the integration of these parts 
into a comprehensive, non-overlapping structure that can be used as a cost- 
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effective approach to data collection in the field of non-agricultural 
economic statistics in nearly any situation. 

X. Although not necessary in principle, the use of microcomputers for 
implementation of various parts of the FIRST methodology, including the 
preparation of the universe for the sample survey, the drawing of the sample, 
data processing and tabulation, is strongly recommended. It is an effective 
method for reducing the time required for the whole operation. 

XI. What then are the implications of all these considerations for the World 
Programme of Industrial Statistics? Based on the evidence presented in this 
publication, it may be that there is no longer a place for an industrial 
statistics programme in isolation from the statistical progrannnes relating to 
other economic activities. There could, however, be a very important place 
for a World Programme of Economic Surveys that would pull together within a 
single framework all the survey elements needed to generate an integrated 
profile of the national economy and would set the standards for international 
comparisons. Such a Programme would build upon those practices, conventions, 
concepts and definitions that had been developed for industrial statistics 
over the many decades of the Programme. At the same time, it would take into 
account the requirements of many other applications of the data, including 
national accounts and input-output tables. Of course, the alignment of the 
structure and cycle of economic survey programmes with the cycle of the 
compilation of benchmark and annual (or more frequent) national accounts . 
estimates at current and constant prices would have organizational 
implications for national statistical offices.' Discussion on these issues is 
found in the Handbook of Statistical Oraanization. A studv on the 
orcranization of national statistical services and related manaaement 
issues2 

XII. While setting new standards and establishing integrated methods for 
economic surveys, such a Programme would equally well serve as a vehicle for 
the consideration of a number of other basic issues that have been recognized 
as important elements of a statistical system but have not been fully 
developed within the international industrial statistics programme. Examples 
include the timing of the various survey components through a decennial (or 
quinquennial) cycle, the creation of standard formats for the reporting of 
basic statistical information on economic structure and activity, and the 
exploration of linkages between the data and their uses for economic analysis 
and policy formulation. 
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INTRODUCTION 

1. The Statistical Commission, at its twenty-sixth session, requested the 
Statistical Division of the.United Nations Secretariat (UNSTAT) to prepare a 
technical report as part of the documentation for the 1993 World Programme of 
Industrial Statistics, setting out the various strategies available to deal 
with problems of capturing reliable and timely information on industrial 
activity and taking into account the strengths and weaknesses of such 
instruments as benchmark inquiries and various kinds of annual surveys. 

2. The present publication has been prepared in response to the request of 
the Statistical Commission. It describes the merits of the use of various 
strategies for capturing reliable, timely data on industrial activity and 
beyond. In addition, it reviews country practices in the field of industrial 
statistics and introduces a completely new integrated methodology for the 
development of a data-collection system for establishment-type units engaged 
in all economic activities. Within this system, industrial statistics 
programmes are brought into a larger statistical framework of which they form 
one important part. 

3. Chapter I describes the purpose of the study, along with the advantages 
and disadvantages of various approaches used for the collection of industrial 
data. Chapter II describes the conceptual options available, with the major 
emphasis placed on the introduction of an integrated approach that can be used 
as a cost-effective solution to data-collection problems under a wide variety 
of situations. 

4. As an integral part of this study, a survey of country practices in the 
field of industrial statistics was undertaken to evaluate the options actually 
used by countries in terms of the international recommendations. (The 
historical development of the international recommendations is outlined in 
annex I.) Response to the elaborate survey questionnaire circulated to 
national statistical offices has been impressive, in terms of both the actual 
number of countries reporting and the level of detail of the information 
provided. (The questionnaire is contained in annex IV.) The survey results 
are discussed in chapter III. 

5. This publication has been prepared as a joint effort of UNSTAT and the 
Institute of Social Studies Advisory Service (ISSAS) in The Hague. The 
methodology has been developed under the responsibility of Ivo C. Havinga 
(ISSAS) and S. M. Ishaque (at the time Director-General, Federal Bureau of 
Statistics, Islamabad) in close collaboration with W. A. van den Andel. The 
authors of the methodological part of the publication are W. A. van den Andel 
and Ivo C. Havinga, who served as consultants for UNSTAT. The collection and 
analysis of information on country practices and the coordination of practical 
and conceptual perspectives in the publication were carried out at UNSTAT. 



I. OVERVIEW 

6. The present publication deals with strategies for measuring industrial 
structure and growth. The critical factors in these strategies are (a) the 
preparation of the data set(s) on which the measurement will be based and 
(b) the methodologies used in obtaining the information. From there on, the 

matter is one of analysis, which is largely beyond the statistician's domain. 
This publication outlines various alternatives that have been or may be used 
in the collection of statistical information on the industrial structure of 
different countries over time. That information makes it possible to describe 
the industrial structure of the country and, by comparison with similar 
information relating to an earlier period, enables the measurement of growth. 

A. Purpose 

7. The purpose of this publication is to propose an affordable methodology 
that yields accurate and timely information for the measurement of the 
industrial structure of any country. In principle, the World Programme of 
Industrial Statistics focuses on information for all industrial activities, 
defined as mining, manufacturing, electricity, gas and water supply, and 
construction, although it is sometimes difficult to cover these varied 
industries with similar approaches. In practice, however, it is often 
possible and desirable to extend the coverage of a data-collection activity 
beyond the industrial sectors and to include various service activities within 
its scope. Indeed, as will be shown later in the present work, there are 
clear advantages in including at the starting-point of the statistical 
exercise a whole array of economic activities. 

8. At the-same time, since the subject here is industrial statistics 
programmes, no attempt will be made to broaden the perspective. Therefore, 
although many of the observations may have wider applicability to economic 
activities beyond industry, the general assumption for this publication is 
that all discussions are confined to industry unless otherwise clearly 
specified. This means that while the experience of the World Programme of 
Industrial Statistics allows for the identification of the limitations of a 
particular methodology or approach in terms of its use for data collection in 
industrial statistics, those limitations as they apply to other sectors of the 
economy are generally not specified in detail. 

9. The items of information to be sought through the statistical activity 
are not specified here. In principle, all data required for specific 
industry-related studies,i' as well as those needed for the compilation of 
the national accountsIS/ should be collected wherever possible. Sometimes the 
methodology that is used determines the data items that can be collected, but 
limitations in this respect are often caused by more practical considerations 
relating to data availability. For instance, household/small manufacturing 
establishments in many countries do not maintain proper business accounts and 
it is therefore very difficult, using the standard line of questioning as used 
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for large units, to obtain detailed information on cost structures, levels of 
output and balance sheet items from this class of units. 

10. The explicit reference to the collection of data required for the 
compilation of the national accounts in the foregoing paragraph is made to 
indicate that there are specific data needs for national accounting that have 
generally not been met in the industrial statistics programme. However, it is 
also recognized that there are specific data needs for industrial planning 
purposes that require either more detailed information or the presentation of 
data substantially different from those in the national accounts. Important 
measures used in inter-industry analysis are the technical input-output 
coefficients and the companion census value added,2 that is, value added net 
of the goods-producing sectors only. These measures present a clear picture 
of the technical details of the production process involved in the industry, 
unlike the national accounts concept of value added and input structures which 
may present a distorted picture of the industry as such. At the same time, 
the national accounts concept involves certain distinctions that may be very 
important for broader, financial analysis. For example, national accounts 
value added will be lower for the same establishment if more expense is 
incurred through the leasing of equipment, advertising and sales promotion, 
but census value added will not be influenced by such expenditure. 

B. Characteristics of various strateuies 

11. The ultimate aim of any survey strategy is to obtain comprehensive and 
accurate statistical information on the subject-matter under study, in this 
case, the industrial universe and its structure. That information may be 
derived through the data flowing from the inquiries forming part of the survey 
strategy itself, or through institutionalized links with data sets available 
elsewhere, both within and/or outside the statistical organization. 

12. None of the three main approaches described in this section, namely 
benchmark enumerations, establishment registers and sample inquiries, are 
necessarily used exclusively. In fact, without some type of benchmark 
information it is impossible to even design a sample survey. Establishment 
registers, even if they are properly maintained, may be limited to only a part 
of the universe and may require a link to the benchmarks for proper analysis. 
On the other hand, since benchmark inquiries are generally carried out rather 
infrequently, supporting information from establishment registers or sample 
surveys may be needed in order to derive current estimates. 

13. In addition to the above considerations, it might be mentioned that the 
quality of an industrial survey depends not only on an accurate definition of 
the statistical universe but also on the quality of the survey operation 
itself, that is, the method of enumeration and the accuracy of the data- 
collection procedure. Unless all information is compiled directly from the 
company's financial accounts, and unless all companies are covered in this way 
and no errors made in the process, there will be errors in the data sets 
produced. Since in practice these conditions are too stringent for 
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statistical data sets, it can safely be assumed that there will always be 
errors. 

14. Those errors fall into two broad categories, namely non-sampling errors 
and sampling ones. The methodological approach to data collection along with 
the quality of the work done largely determines the types and sizes of the 
non-sampling errors. The sample design, sample size and sampling procedures 
determine the size of the sampling errors. While the latter can be calculated 
and their influence on the survey results controlled, it is nearly impossible 
to correct for non-sampling errors once these have been introduced in the data 
set. To the extent that these factors may have implications for survey 
strategies, they must also be taken into account. 

1. Benchmark enumerations 

15. In this publication, the term .benchmark" should be defined more 
precisely at the outset, because it has been applied rather liberally in the 
past. In this respect, it is important to distinguish an establishment or 
economic census from a baseline inquiry. The establishment or economic census 
is here defined as an infrequent inquiry that is limited in terms of data 
content such as name, address, location, kind of economic activity, legal and 
ownership status, employment, volume of sales and value of output. The census 
is undertaken to establish a complete list (business register) and/or area 
frame of units of production in the universe. Simultaneously or consecutively 
there might be undertaken a baseline inquiry, which is here defined as an 
inquiry comprehensive in terms both of coverage of units of measurement 
(preferably using complete enumeration above a cut-off point and sample 
enumeration for the complement of the universe) and of data items collected. 
The baseline-inquiry may be followed by annual or more frequent inquiries 
(using, however, sampling procedures instead of complete enumerationof the 
universe) by which similar or fewer data items are collected. The results 
derived from the annual or more frequent inquiries may be linked to the 
benchmark estimates derived from the baseline inquiry so as to link the 
structure established by these estimates to the monitoring of change and 
growth established through the annual or more frequent inquiries. 

16. Economic or establishment censuses can normally provide the most 
comprehensive set of data for establishing the frame of the universe, but they 
are generally very costly and require large inputs of manpower and time. This 
tends to limit them, to a low frequency such as one every decade for the 
population/housing and agricultural censuses of most countries, and to the 
quinquennial or decennial cycle recommended for industrial censuses in the 
World Programme of Industrial Statistics. This frequency may be acceptable 
for the measurement of structure in various demographic or socio-economic 
characteristics that do not show wide variations over time, but it tends to be 
of limited used in subject areas where major changes can take place in short 
periods of time. 
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17. This is the case, for instance, in the manufacturing sector, where major 
expansions or contractions of activities can take place in relatively short 
time-periods of one to five years. Such changes in levels of activities 
depend not only on secular domestic growth trends, but also on business cycles 
and economic developments in other countries, especially the major trading 
partners and competitors in the international markets. 

18. Traditionally, the international recommendations for industrial 
statistics have promoted a cycle of establishment censuses (at lo-year 
intervals) and annual census-type baseline inquiries using cut-off points, and 
sample inquiries when they are considered relevant for the complement of the 
statistical universe. However, a recent survey of country practices in the 
field of industrial statistics, which is discussed in chapter III, has 
revealed that only very few countries actually followed this recommendation on 
the cycle of data collection. The reasons for the discrepancy probably 
include those mentioned earlier. 

19. In addition to the problem connected with the difficulty inherent in 
establishment censuses of proyiding reliable estimates of characteristics that 
may change fast and in unpredictable ways, this type of enumeration also faces 
problems of ensuring full coverage. This is the case for countries where a 
part of the survey universe cannot be reached by means of the enumeration 
procedures followed. For instance, in countries with substantial populations 
of nomads, homeless people or illegal immigrants, the standard practice of 
population censuses of enumerating the number of inhabitants in each housing 
unit will cause an undercount. Similar problems exist in economic censuses. 

20. Moreover, if registers are used to guide census-type baseline inquiries 
using cut-off-points, activities that do not fall within the statistical* 
universe may be overlooked or underrepresented. In practice, this is the case 
in most countries for informal sector activities, which may require some form 
of registration, for example, at the local level (whose enforcement, however, 
is often not possible). This renders such registers of little use for 
statistical purposes. Only where the universe of the inquiry matches economic 
realities, can baseline inquiries based on business registers yield useful 
results. In other words, useful information is forthcoming from such censuses 
only when all types and sizes of units producing industrial goods for sale or 
exchange (the System of National Accounts (SNA) definition) have been covered. 
Consequently, in most countries the economic census at infrequent intervals, 
in the form of a field operation, is the key statistical instrument for 
canvassing economic activities. 

21. The usefulness of baseline inquiries may be further limited by the data 
items covered. The international recommendations place great emphasis on the 
collection of data to determine census value added. While this is very 
important, as indicated earlier, it is also imperative that all data items 

needed to derive value added according to the national accounts concept are 
also covered, as this provides the only means to integrate the information 
with that of other sectors of the economy. 
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22. In principle, the economic census combined with baseline enumerations 
provides the most comprehensive statistics on any subject, but their costs in 
terms of money, manpower and time are generally very large. Their usefulness 
may be limited further by the content or subject-matter and by the definitions 
used for the universe of the inquiry. Perhaps most important for economies 
undergoing rapid change, the profile generated by such enumerations may be out 
of date even before the results become available. 

2. Creation/maintenance of establishment reuisters/directories 

23. Establishment registers are used in many statistical data-collection 
activities, mainly because of the ease of reaching the respondents on the 
ylist, although in many cases it is nearly impossible to ensure full coverage 
of the universe included in the register. However, the most serious drawback 
is that the creation and maintenance of such registers are usually not 
straightforward and often not successful. 

24. There are two main problem areas in this regard. The first problem 
relates to the definition of the universe to be covered by the directory. 
This may comprise, for instance, registered manufacturing establishments, with 
the terms 'registration" and "manufacturing" reflecting the definitions of a 
government department, which may not be suitable for industrial statistics or 
national accounting. The lower cut-off point for registrations is seldom very 
clear-cut (often it is established in terms of regular employment or initial 
capital investment) and adherence is mostly not properly enforced. As 
registration frequently involves additional burdens for the establishment in 
terms of taxation, labour laws, industrial safety regulations and the like, 
there are many incentives to circumvent or ignore the registration 
requirements. Circumvention is generally rather simple, for instance, by 
using mostly casual labour or investing initially below the limit and then 
adding quickly to the initial investment afterwards. Ignoring the 
registration requirements is easiest in places where there exists a weak 
enforcement of the regulations or where political influence or outright bribes 
can ease the situation. Apart from the administrative consequences, it is 
clear that such registers do not provide an adequate basis for statistical 
use. 

25. A second problem relates to the difficulties faced in maintaining a 
directory or register in terms of new entries, without taking into account the 
coverage problem described above. Maintenance includes the entry of 
information on new establishments (births), the de-listing of units that are 
closed and should therefore no longer form part of the register (deaths) and 
the tracking/identification of establishments that have not ceased activity 
but have undergone change in ownership, name, mailing address or, in some 
cases, physical location. When,a central (computerized) register exists, it 
is a rather straightforward matter to obtain the particulars of changes in the 
register from time to time from this source, although confidentiality 
sometimes makes it hard for statistical agencies to obtain even such basic 
information, especially from tax authorities. The problem looms larger in 
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cases where registration is carried out at the local level and only manual 
procedures are used in the process. Such decentralization often results in 
delays in obtaining the required information. 

26. In cases where the register is copied from administrative sources that 
require an annual (or other regular) registration renewal fee to be paid, 
establishments that have been closed will be excluded after the lapse of one 

-period. In cases where such a requirement does not exist, or where the 
re-registration requirement is not adequately enforced, this method of 
updating the directory (from administrative sources) is not feasible. When 
used in full-enumeration-type surveys, this method does not pose a major 
problem, as closed establishments that can no longer be found in the field are 
thus automatically eliminated. However, when the directory from 
administrative sources is used to draw a sample, the inclusion of closed units 
on the list may cause problems, depending on the sampling procedures as well 
as the size of the sample. A related problem in de-listing is that in mailed 
surveys, addresses are sometimes not written correctly or clearly, thus 
resulting in non-delivery of the questionnaires, and the interpretation of 
non-delivery as indicating closed units. It is not uncommon to see those 
units eliminated from the list without proper investigation (for example, 
through trying to contact them by telephone or telex). Changes of address 
(often of postbox numbers) also cause problems in mail inquiries. Low-cost 
computerization of address lists has reduced these problems over the past few 
years but has not entirely eliminated them. Name changes of establishments, 
often when they are acquired by new owners, may cause problems similar to 
those faced with address changes, as ownership changes are often accompanied 
by changes in the office address of the establishment, which is used mainly 
for mailed surveys. Physical relocation of the factory is far less common, 
although older units may shift from congested downtown sites to new industrial 
areas at a time of major expansion or modernization of the facilities. 

27. The maintenance of business directories or registers at statistical 
offices is in practice feasible only if the registers are being maintained for 
administrative purposes by other government or quasi-government agencies. 
Statistical offices normally do not have the resources available, nor the 
authority, to ensure full compliance by establishments with registration 
requirements. Important work on the creation and maintenance of business 
registers is currently being carried out through the International Roundtable 
on Business Survey Frames. 

28. For statistical work, registers or directories will therefore be useful 
only if full coverage of the universe can be assured and updates are 
straightforward. In many countries this limits the scope of such lists to the 
corporate sector, that is, to those enterprises incorporated as public or 
private limited liability companies and registered with the authorities 
accordingly. In addition, information on state-sponsored units is generally 
also readily available. For national accounting, directories based on these 
criteria are acceptable, as they conform to the definition of some of the 
institutional sectors used in the SNA.2 For industrial statistics, the 
cut-off is also suitable, as it provides a break between units included in the 
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list that maintain complete business accounts and other units, most of which 
do not maintain modern accounts. For survey purposes, this is an important 
distinction, as the questions that may be asked of units maintaining accounts 
are in their nature and complexity quite different from those for units not 
maintaining accounts. 

3. Sample inquiries 

29. A sample inquiry normally provides an efficient method for obtaining 
statistical information from large populations without the enormous costs and 
large input requirements of economic census-type enumerations. However, 
sample surveys always assume the existence of a known universe and are 
therefore affected by any weaknesses relating to it. 

30. For instance, a sample survey based on a directory will be inflated to 
full coverage using, for some available characteristic (for example, 
employment or asset size), the ratio of the value for the sampled units to 
that for other units in the directory. Any sample drawn on an incomplete 
directory or register will have the shortcomings of the register compounded by 
its non-sampling error. Similarly, a sample survey based on an area sampling 
design requires some basic knowledge of the entire universe in order to 
calculate the raising factors needed to blow up the sample results to 
full-scale information. Inadequate knowledge of the universe (for example, of 
the total number of units or employees outside the sample areas) will yield 
biased results for the total. 

31. This applies not only to knowledge about the size of the universe, but 
also to various relevant geographical characteristics. In many cases, for 
example, specific types of manufacturing activities are concentrated 
geographically (traditionally, the American automobile industry was 
concentrated in Detroit, Michigan), and if detailed information on such 
activities is required, they should be covered in the sample through the 
choice of an appropriate sampling procedure. 

32. A sample survey can yield accurate estimates of the population 
characteristics on the basis of a relatively small number of observations. 
The accuracy depends on the control of non-sampling errors and of sampling 
errors. The latter in turn depend upon the sampling procedures as well as on 
the sample size in both relative and absolute terms. A larger sampling 
fraction yields more accurate results than a smaller fraction, but for large 
populations the marginal gains from increasing the sampling fraction (and 
thus, the costs) declines with the increased size of the sampling fractions. 
Beyond a certain absolute size of the sample, those gains are marginal 
compared with those obtained from increasing very small sampling fractions. 

33. Two forces work together to reduce the reliability of information 
derived from very small samples. First, in a small sample, the relative 
importance of each observation is greater than in a large sample. A single 
observation in a sample of 100 represents 1 per cent of the total, while in a 
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sample of 1,000 it represents only one tenth of 1 per cent of the total. 
Second, in practice the chance that an observation has a representative value 
is less for a small sample than for a larger one. For each observation in the 
small sample, several observations are available from the larger sample, which 
can therefore show more differentiation. 

34. Nowadays, with ample computer power available at low costs, it is rather 
simple to check the sensitivity of the results based on sample size for any 
sample survey. This can be done by creating a 50, 20 or 10 per cent sample of 
the survey results (every second, fifth or tenth record respectively) and then 
running the same tabulation on both the full and the abbreviated data sets. 
When the sample size is adequate, the sets of results will show the same 
distribution and accuracy, especially among the cells with low values. Of 
course, accuracy can also be checked with various statistical measures, 
although it is often very cumbersome to calculate them, and their presentation 
may cause problems. Furthermore., their interpretation requires much more 
statistical knowledge than that required for the simple comparison described 
in this paragraph. 

35. From the recent survey of country practices with respect to the 
collection of economic statistics (which is described in chapter III), it is 
apparent that most countries apply sampling procedures for the collection of 
data on economic structure and growth. A variety of sampling methods is used 
to obtain statistics on economic activities without resorting to census-type 
enumerations either for baseline inquiries with an elaborate set of data items 
covered or for annual and more frequent inquiries with a limited set of data 
items covered. Inquiries of the latter type are usually applied to support 
recurrent annual national accounts compilations, while baseline inquiries 
serve the dual function of generating a detailed set of basic statistics to 
serve specific planning needs and informed policy decisions, and supporting 
the preparation of benchmark estimates for the national accounts. 

36. In‘general, it might be considered that the large-scale segment of the 
economy, irrespective of its precise definition, is, if defined as a separate 
statistical universe; not suited for sample surveys because the 
differentiation in size and activity is great compared with the number of 
units involved. However, the smaller establishments, whose number tends to be 
much larger, are far less heterogeneous than their large-scale counterparts. 
For this part of the industrial sector, sample surveys can be gainfully used, 
although a relatively large sample size tends to be required if results are to 
be made available by industry class (International Standard Industrial 
Classification of all Economic Activities (ISIC), four-digit level) or group 
(ISIC, three-digit level). 
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II. BASIC CONSIDERATIONS 

37. A variety of methods are being used to obtain estimates of industrial 
activities without resorting to full-coverage enumerations. Many of those 
methods are based on establishment registers of some type, while others use 
area frames to obtain the estimates. The most important are summarized below, 
in sections A through E, according to the ends being sought. The methods 
discussed here may be used singly or in any number of combinations. Moreover, 
while the discussion emphasizes their potential pitfalls or disadvantages, the 
prudent use of these methods yields acceptable results. The discussion of 
individual methods is followed, in section F, by a brief description of the 
orientation of the international recommendations for industrial statistics. 
Finally, section G introduces a different, pragmatic approach, which focuses 
on the integration of survey components to form a complete structural profile. 

A. Different strateqies accordina to size of industrial units 

38. A very common method of developing industrial statistics is to divide 
the industrial sector into two subsets: the large-scale and the small-scale 
subsector. The dividing line between the two is different from country to 
country but based mostly on any one of three criteria, that is, employment 
size, output size and registration requirements (including legal 
organization), the last of which is often defined in terms of employment or 
fixed asset size. The choice of a criterion for the dividing line is 
generally determined by administrative rules or guidelines that mostly define 
the large-scale subsector. 

39. The distinction between units of different size, in whatever way 
measured, is especially important for many developing countries where the 
number of units in the small-scale industrial subsector is large and the 
subsector itself is also relatively important. In traditional industrial 
statistics programmes the small units in this subsector often were not covered 
at all, or only very partially. 

40. In addition to employment or licensing requirements, there are two other 
possible criteria considered important for distinguishing between the 
large-scale and small-scale parts of the industrial universe. Although these 
are far less commonly used, they may be appropriate in certain circumstances. 

41. The first such possible criterion separates those units with a fixed 
location from those that do not have a fixed location. The latter category is 
not important for larger establishments, which generally have a larger stock 
of fixed assets and are therefore more likely to remain at a fixed location. 
For units operating in the small-scale, unorganized sector$ the quantity of 
fixed assets employed is often very small and thus presents no limitation on 
mobility, that is, the unit can move at any time to a location close to its 
supplies of raw materials or to its customers. It may be noted that there is 
also a large difference, statistically speaking, between the two subsets, as 
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the units with fixed location can be reached much more easily in statistical 
inquiries than those that move around during the year or over time. 

42. A second criterion, which may be important in many developing countries, 
is whether the unit can be reached by postal service, telephone or telex. 
Smaller establishments often do not have the need for, or cannot afford the 
expense of, telephone or telex. In a number of countries mail delivery is not 
house to house, but limited to postboxes at post offices only, thereby 
reducing access of smaller units to these services also. The implication for 
statistics is that since only large units can be reached by post, telephone or 
telex with some degree of certainty, mailed surveys can effectively be used 
only for larger units. Thus, data collection in industrial statistics in most 
developing countries cannot be carried out entirely by using mailed surveys. 
However, such surveys do provide very useful low-cost solutions for less 
comprehensive enumerations at frequent intervals, such as for the compilation 
of monthly production indices. 

43. It may be noted that the small-scale subsector, although discussed, is 
not defined here. It may include any or all economic units below a certain 
cut-off point, or those in the informal or unorganized sector.2 From a 
statistical point of view, the SNA definition of .economic unit' is "one that 
produces, in general, for sale or exchange'.2 However, the SNA also 
includes (a) the own-account production of all goods that are retained by 
their producers for their own final consumption or gross capital formation, as 
well as (b) the own-account production of housing services by owner-occupiers 
and (c) domestic and personal services produced by employing paid employees. 
While (b) and (c) are not directly relevant in the case of establishment-type 
data collection, (a) could be significant for the determination of the overall 
level of production. 

44. The international recommendations for industrial statistics recognize 
that the coverage of industrial units in terms of size, and the lower cut-off 
point of the inquiry, may differ from country and also between industries 
within a country. No specific recommendation. is given in this field for the 
annual inquiries. Nor is there a clear statement on the coverage of the 
infrequent inquiries: On the one hand, use of the SNA definition of 'all 
establishments' in the statistical universe is recommended, on the other hand, 
the difficulties of identifying and including small units are acknowledged. 

45. Furthermore, the fact that the international recommendations are 
generally geared towards the so-called organized or large-scale subsector 
probably reflects an earlier period in the evolution of the international 
programme, when the main objective was to standardize the concepts and 
definitions of existing industrial statistics programmes being carried out in 
developed countries. (For details on the historical development of the 
international recommendations, see annex I.) This is evident, for instance, 
from the lack of information in the recommendations on sampling as well as on 
the line of questioning to be used to obtain similar information from the 
small establishments that do not maintain accounts. 
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B. Different strateaies for selected cities or reaions 

46. In many countries, economic activities tend to be concentrated in a 
limited number of cities or regions. It is therefore often possible to limit 
regular industrial surveys to those cities or regions that have the bulk of 
industrial activity. Infrequent inquiries, which treated the units in the 
remaining areas of the country as the statistical universe, would then provide 
the basis for complementary estimates of industrial activity. 

47. However, the use of different survey strategies for different 
geographical areas does have disadvantages. There is a possibility that if 
economic developments outside the covered cities and core regions are not 
measured with a certain frequency, the total estimates derived on this basis 
will become unrepresentative over time. 

48. Such developments have affected some of the major agro-industries such 
as sugar refining and vegetable oil-pressing. Those industries tend to be 
very close to the sources of raw materials, at locations that may frequently 
be outside the core regions covered by the regular industrial surveys. In 
addition, important developments in industrial activity may be scattered 
widely beyond as well as within the cities and regions covered by the regular 
surveys. Under such conditions, use of this method probably would introduce a 
bias in the overall estimates and preclude reliable estimates at the industry 
(ISIC), three- or four-digit level. 

C. Different stratecries for different industries 

49. Levels of economic activity are distributed unevenly over various 
industries, and in many countries a major part of the activity takes place in 
only a handful of industries. It is therefore possible to limit regular data 
collection to those industries and use other methods to obtain estimates for 
the activity in the remaining industries. 

50. The concentration of data-collection efforts on a small number of 
activities significantly reduces the volume of work and the inputs required to 
obtain regular estimates for the most critical part of the economy. In 
general, the estimates for other industries will be based on extrapolation of 
some benchmark results. By adding this estimate to the results of the survey, 
a fair estimate for the total level of industrial activity will be obtained. 

51. However, a problem with this procedure is that except for the year(s) of 
benchmark enumeration, no information is available on the developments in the 
industries not covered by the regular surveys. Therefore, unless the 
benchmark enumerations are rather frequent or ad hoc supplementary information 
is used, it is very difficult to ensure representativeness of the data over 
time for any of the minor industries that may be growing rapidly. 
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D. Different strateaies accordinq to the tvne of information reuuired 

52. In principle, it is the data items to be collected that will dictate the 
selection of the statistical unit for any economic inquiry. The 1983 World 
Programme of Industrial Statistics refers to the establishment as the 
statistical unit because it is the most detailed unit for which the range of 
production-related data are normally available. Apart from the availability 
of the most homogeneous production-related data items at the establishment 
level, the single-location characteristic is considered important by many 
countries, for establishing a geographical mapping of the industrial activity. 

53. However, some countries prefer to use the enterprise as the statistical 
unit at the expense of a more precise characterization of the geographical 
dimension and the classification by kind of activity. They consider it more 
important to direct the inquiries to units that can provide not only 
production-related information but also information on balances of assets and 
liabilities and other non-production-related transactions with other units. 
Also with the enterprise as the statistical unit, its ancillary activities are 
captured more easily than at the establishment level. 

54. In practice, the difference between the two statistical units will not 
be that great. Countries using the multi-establishment enterprise as the unit 
of measurement try to ascertain the smallest level of enterprise for which 
level the required combined profit-and-loss and balance sheet information is 
available in a non-consolidated form with a parent enterprise. In those 
countries, the statistical offices makg considerable efforts to determine the 
parent-subsidiary relationships in business accounting. Moreover, in 
developing countries where the bulk of employment and economic activity is the 
small-scale sector, the multi-establishment enterprise structures have not yet 
matured. It is even suggested that in case of more-frequent-than-annual 
industrial inquiries, because the required information on new orders, volume 
of sales, and fixed capital formation is not available at the establishment 
level. 

E. Establishment-tvpe questionnaires on economic activities 
administered durina household surveys 

55. With a view to capturing at least some information on small-scale 
economic activity, many countries have expanded the contents of household 
surveys beyond the standard questions on income and expenditure to include, as 
a regular feature, questions on productive activities, often in separate 
questionnaire modules. 

56. There are two main advantages to this approach. First, it significantly 
improves the quality of the data. In traditional household surveys, the 
income questions are rather simple; and, typically, for each member of the 
household, only a summary amount by sources of income is asked for. The use 
of special modules or more probing questions for small establishments and 
households engaged in economic activities provide more detailed and therefore 
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more accurate data on incomes generated and the expenditures associated 
therewith than are normally collected in such surveys. Second, this approach 
allows the inclusion of all income-generating activities, thus also accounting 
for the units without fixed location that cannot be covered in regular 
establishment surveys, as well as for own-account production of goods and 
services. 

57. The main ‘disadvantage of the use of household surveys for this purpose 
is that the sample for such surveys is not designed to provide a 
representative coverage of economic activities, but only of the distribution 
of households. It is likely that in many cases the two distributions are 
different, 'as economic activities tend to be concentrated in coxauercial and 
industrial zones and are not spread across areas in the same way as the 
population. 

58. Thus, the u5e of household surveys probably does not provide accurate 
information on the absolute levels of the output of these different activities 
because of problems with the representativeness of the samples of those 
surveys for such a purpose. Despite this limitation, however, inclusion of 
establishment-type information in household surveys does improve the quality 
of the income data and should provide useful information on the relative 
shares of income generated by various types of activities, for example in 
mobile units as compared with those with a fixed location. 

F. Strateuv outlined in the international reconnnendations 
for industrial statistics 

59. The basic recommendation for collection of industrial statistics in the 
international recormnendations has always centred on the mix of annual 
inquiries and infrequent full-coverage inquiries, possibly supplemented by 
more-frequent-than-annual inquiries. The annual inquiry is presented as the 
central feature of the system, with the infrequent inquiries playing a 
supporting role to provide benchmark data. It was observed earlier that any 
type of sampling can be employed successfully only if the statistical universe 
is known. It therefore seems more logical to give first priority to the 
establishment of the complete etatistical universe so that the more frequent 
inquiries can be raised to the total for the economy. 

60. The international recommendations emphasize a close integration of the 
proposed inquiries of different frequency. They stress the need to ensure 
consistency in scope and coverage, in the statistical unit used, in the 
classification used, in the reference period and in the items of data gathered 
and their definitions. This attention to consistency is very important. 
However, it is also important to be more explicit about the coverage and the 
line of questioning for obtaining similar information on the household and 
small-scale industries, and to include not only the industrial inquiries but 
also surveys in other fields of economic activity, so that a better 
integration of all economic data can be achieved. 
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61. The international recommendations assume the availability of a register 
of establishments or enterprises and the suitability of such a list as the 
basis for a system. The limitations of registers have been dealt.with in 
chapter I, section B.2 above. For developing countries with a large informal 
or unorganised subsector of household and small-scale industries, .an 
establishment register is not by itself an adequate basis for inquiries in 
industrial statistics. Indeed, for small-scale activities in developing 
countries, such a register cannot even be built, let alone maintained. 

62. Such glaring discrepancies between the ideal and the real conditions 
suggest the need for a complete re-evaluation of the internationally 
recommended approach. The question is how to generate a reliable statistical 
universe of economic activity while minimizing the difficulty and expense, of 
benchmark enumerations. The following section outlines a strategy by which 
such a goal could be attained, including suggestions on an efficient 
data-collection cycle of inquiries. 

G. Intearation of various components to build UP a total 
structural profile 

63. Until now, conceptual and methodological developments have largely 
dictated statistical practices, instead of having been adapted to practicable 
solutions in the field. Reversal of this pattern is the key to the discussion 
that follows. 

64. In order to overcome the shortcomings of the various survey techniques 
described above, and taking into account the conditions in the field, a 
completely new approach has been developed for establishment surveys. The 
Fully Integrated Rational Survey Technique (FIRST) methodology, which is 
described in the present section, has been designed to work with an absolute 
minimum of information required for statistical survey work. At the 
starting-point, some census enumeration (a population census wilS generally 
do) is required to establish the complete statistical universe for sample 
construction and sample selection. In addition, good supporting documentation 
on sample areas/enumeration blocks used for the benchmark enumeration is also 
needed. However, beyond these basic reouirements it is conditions in the 
field that uuide the selection of the most appropriate design for any 
particular FIRST survey. 

65. The FIRST methodology is integrated in terms both of its scope across 
various economic activities and of its coverage across size classes within 
those activities. Although the methodology is most effective when applied to 
a large section of the economy, the present discussion is oriented towards its 
relationship to the various problems of capturing reliable information on 
industrial activity. Schematically, the place 'of FIRST is shown as in the 
following figure. As may be observed from the figure, the FIRST methodology 
divides the statistical universe into two parts, namely a list frame of the 
large-scale sabsector which is clearly defined and represented by relatively 
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few enterprises, and an area frame of the medium- and small-scale subsector 
which covers all other economic units and is not so readily defined. 

66. In FIRST, the largest establishments/enterprises are covered on the 
basis of a business register/directory, preferably by mailed questionnaire 
with follow-up visits where required. The definition of the term 
mlarge-scalem as used here has been based on practical considerations and will 
probably differ from country to country. Ease in maintaining the directory 
constitutes the single most important criterion for defining what constitutes 
the large-scale subsector. The directory is made up of the following groups 
which are easily identifiable: 

(a) Public limited companies (in other words, companies listed on a 
stock exchange); 

(b) Private limited companies (in other words, companies registered 
with a government agency such as the Justice Department, a corporate law 
authority or the like); 

(cl Government-sponsored enterprises (public-sector units which may 
also have been included under 2 or b above). 

The first two groups are mutually exclusive but the third, that of 
government-sponsored enterprises, may overlap either of the other two. 
Therefore, care should be taken to prevent double entries. 
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67. It may be observed that these groups can easily be identified. By law, 
each of the units must maintain proper business accounts and,have a fixed 
address. This makes it easy to reach the units with mailed questionnaires and 
to organize targeted follow-up visits. 

68. The three groups listed above make up the directory of large-scale 
units. All units not covered within these groups fall within the part of the 
universe referred to as the medium- and small-scale subsector. Data 
collection for this subsector will be done on the basis of area sampling. It 
may be noted that the number of enterprises in the large-scale subsector is 

'relatively small (in most -countries not more than a few thousand), but that 
their economic importance is very large. In many countries these units 
represent more than three quarters of the output and value added of the 
industrial sector&' 

69. For most economic activities outside agriculture,z' the FIRST 
methodology of integrated surveys for the large-scale subsector and the 
medium- and small-scale subsector will be capturing complete, consistent 
economic data. The major exceptions would be units engaged in mining and 
quarrying and construction and mobile units such as those in trade, services 
and transport. These small-scale (mobile) units form an important group in 
most developing countries, especially in terms of employment. However, if it 
is reasonable to assume that their distribution is similar to that of other 
small enterprises, they can be covered within the same survey. In cases where 
such assumptions are not realistic, it becomes necessary to develop other 
techniques to capture information for these subsectors.ll/ 

70. In countries where an economic/establishment census has been conducted, 
normally it can be employed as a sample frame, although a special survey of 
this kind is not really needed because of the close proximity of the number of 
economically active persons in various sectors to the number of medium- and 
small-scale enterprises, especially when some stratification is used (urban 
versus rural; industrial or commercial areas versus other areas). Thus, a 
population census may also be used as the frame, whereby the sample selection 
can take place on the basis of the number of economically active persons 
(outside agriculture) or households. This then replaces the number of persons 
employed or the number of enterprises in an area as a measure of size that is 
commonly used when an economic census forms the sample frame. Stratification 
by urban and rural areas and, where possible, by density of industrial and 
conrmercial activities, should normally bs used. 

71. While the FIRST strata can be determined directly from an economic 
census, it also can be done on a .local knowledge' basis. Areas comprising 
industrial estates or other concentrations of industry as well as commercial 
areas are easily identified and known to the local population. 

72. FIRST is an establishment-type survey in principle, using for the 
medium- and small-scale part of its approach areas sampling techniques similar 
to household surveys. At the initial (listing) stage, each structure in the 
selected areas is visited to determine whether an economic activity is taking 
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place there. If so, it is classified by kind of activity and in the second 
stage, enumeration of the actual activity will take place. 1 

73. If it is decided that (mobile) enterprises with no fixed 
structures/location should also be covered in the survey, some additional 
questions need to be asked of households at the listing stage, to establish 
whether any of their members are engaged in such activities. If, for eXcIlPple, 
mobile trade and transport units are included, then a household member 
operating a taxi on own account or selling various goods along the street 
should be listed and interviewed at the home address. 

74. All establishments in the selected areas that are within the scope of 
the survey should be covered, irrespective of their kind of activity 
classification. This has a major benefit (aside from reducing survey costs) 
in ensuring a non-overlapping grouping of enterprises by kind of economic 
activity. Each establishment is classified in one and only one sector and the 
questionnaire design should be such that reclassification of an establishment 
afterwards is possible if the data show an inappropriate sector assignment. 
In most surveys, such a unique assignment is not easy for a number of 
subsectors, such as those comprising bakers, tailors and shoemakers, who may 
be retailers, repairers or manufacturers according to the relative 
contribution of the various activities concerned to total revenue. Evidence 
from different surveys in some countries suggests that when those surveys for 
different kinds of economic activities such as manufacturing, trade, business 
services and other services were administered at consecutive points in time, 
establishments may have been enumerated as manufacturers in one and as 

. retailers or repair shops in another, thereby inflating the level of economic 
activity in the country as well as incorrectly representing the structure of 
industrial activity. It is the potential for distortion of survey results 
presented by such inconsistencies in the assignment of an establishment to an 
economic activity that constitutes the most important reason for extending the 
scope of the survey exercise beyond industry to include all economic sectors.. 

75. The FIRST survey questionnaire design takes care of the diversity of 
activities by providing sector-specific modules on typical incomes and 
outlays, while other, common items of information are requested in the 
principal questionnaire, which is administered to all sampled enterprises in 
different economic activities. The questionnaire also makes optimal use of 
available information. Financial questions are divided into two parts: One 
part, for those establishments maintaining accounts, requests information on 
an annual basis (last accounting year) while the other part, for other 
establishments, requests information according to what can be supplied most 
accurately, such as taxes on an annual basis, electricity and gas bills on a 
monthly basis and other data even possibly on a weekly basis, to prevent 
memory lapse. Better integration of all economic data also requires that 
concepts and definitions of the data items be standardized in the design of 
questionnaires administered to different economic activities. For data items 
collected to be used in compilation of national accounts estimates, 
definitions comply with the SNA. These need to be supplemented by information 
required for other applications of the data, as well as other data items 
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including those provided in the international recommendations for industr-ial 
statistics. 

76. Finally, a check needs to be made for units covered in the area sample 
on possible links with larger enterprises enumerated through the directory 
system. Those establishments encountered whose activities are consolidated in 
a parent company's accounts have to be deleted from the area sample. This 
refers, for example, to warehouses or depots operated by manufacturing 
companies in different parts of the country or to retail outlets forming part 
of a chain. However, units with independent accounts that are controlled by 
larger enterprises, but whose links are through management and dividend/profit 
payments only, do form part of the sample universe. 

77. The same sample frame can of course be used to organize more frequent, 
smaller surveys or specific studies. Keeping these within the same frame, and 
using standard sampling procedures, allow a straight comparison of different 
survey results, which is not possible when different procedures, methodologies 
and sample frames are used for individual surveys. 

78. As mentioned above, the scope of FIRST is not universal, but within the 
sectors included, all establishments, in terms of both size and location, are 
covered. An important part of economic activities that can be covered by 
FIRST only by using some relatively safe but disputable assumptions is the 
mobile segment. These units are difficult to locate, while the intensity and 
regularity of the activity may vary greatly over time. For instance, enormous 
volumes may be traded on the weekend markets, often by government employees to 
supplement their incomes. 

79. As described above in section II.E, a household survey can register the 
. different sources of incomes of the,members of households enumerated, both by 

amount and by type. However, there is one essential difference between the 
household survey approach and FIRST: The sample design of a household survey 
is based on population size, while the FIRST sample design is weighted 
according to the concentration of economic activities rather than population 
size, Depending on the sample frame, economic activity may be defined in 
terms of establishment-type information when using an establishment census or 
the like, or in terms of the characteristics of the economically active 
population when a population census forms the basis. It is probably a fair 
assumption that in most countries mobile units show a distribution in line 
more with economic activity than with population. On this assumption, the 
FIRST sample can be used also to cover mobile units as described for household 
surveys in section 1I.E. 

80. Needless to say, in this era of low-cost, powerful microcomputers, the 
basic data of the FIRST surveys should be processed on computer so as to be 
available for further analysis and cross-reference with other data sets. A 
change-over to the FIRST methodology will not in general involve major 
problems in data consistency or cause a disruption in time-series, although 
this depends somewhat on the definitions in use at the time of change-over. 
Problems are more likely in places where the universe is subdivided into small 
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and large. In FIRST, this subdivision is made on the basis of legal status, 
but traditionally the dividing line has been drawn more often on the basis of 
number of persons engaged, capital employed or licensing status. In such a 
situation, the earliest procedure would be either to retabulate the latest 
information available under the old system in a way that is consistent with 
the FIRST subdivisions or to ensure that FIRST results may be retabulated 
according to the same definitions as were used earlier. 

81. A list of survey design considerations for FIRST is given in annex II. 
This check-list enables prospective users of the methodology to avoid some of 
the problems common in survey design and in the execution of fieldwork, data 
processing and tabulations. Raising factors for the sample part of the FIRST 
survey are calculated in a number of steps, which are described in some detail 
in section F of annex II. The level of accuracy of the results of the FIRST 
survey is determined by the sample size and the relative share of the sampled 
part in the total survey. As the large-scale part is a census-type operation 
and thus fully covered in all cases, and this subsector forms a substantial' 
part of the total output and value added in most situations (often 70-80 per 
cent of.the total, the overall accuracy of the results is normally high. The 
accuracy is likely to be even higher if the small-scale part of the FIRST 
survey has, as recommended, been subdivided into high-density areas that are 
fully enumerated and low-density areas that are sampled. The sampled part is 
then unlikely to cover more than a quarter of the total activity, even in the 
most extreme cases. This will'reduce the sampling error in the overall survey 
to a few per cent only. It also may shorten the time required for the survey 
cycle, which is an important consideration for policy makers and other users. 
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III. COUNTRY PRACTICES 

A. Backcrround 

82. The internationally recommended model for a national industrial 
statistics programme consists of an infrequent benchmark inquiry to determine 
the universe of establishments, accompanied by annual (and, if needed, more 
frequent) surveys, usually more limited in scope and coverage. To relate 
current national practices to the existing international recommendations for 
industrial statistics programmes, the Statistical Division of the United 
Nations Secretariat conducted a survey in which national statistical offices 
were asked to describe their non-agricultural economic statistics programmes. 
Objectives of the survey were to review the approaches employed by countries 
in collecting industrial statistics within the framework of a country's non- 
agricultural economic statistics programme, and to compare actual national 
practices with the international recommendations for industrial statistics 
that had been adopted by the Statistical Commission,ti' especially with 
respect to the use of benchmark inquiries, annual surveys and sampling 
methods. 

83. The survey questionnaire, which was mailed to the statistical offices of 
179 countries in February 1992, consisted of three sections: Section A was an 
inventory of all inquiri.es currently being used to measure non-agricultural 
economic activity, including their frequency and scope; section B contained 
detailed questions concerning the coverage of each inquiry and the method or 
methods used in the enumeration; and section C requested a bibliography of the 
published results of each inquiry. The questionnaire was sent in English-, 
French- and Spanish-language versions. A copy of the English version is 
contained in annex IV. 

84. Section B below is a profile of countries responding to the survey. 
Sections C and D describe the survey findings. Annex III lists the 
characteristics of national inquiries as reported by each country responding 
to the survey questionnaire. 

B. Profile of resoondina countries 

85. As of 1 November 1992, 89 complete questionnaires (or equivalent 
national publications) had been received, representing a 50 per cent response 
rate from countries to which questionnaires had been sent. An additional six 
countries responded but indicated that they were unable to participate in the 
survey. A list of responding countries is provided in annex III. 

86. Approximately two thirds of the countries in the sample were developing, 
one quarter were developed, and the remaining 7 per cent were in transition to 
a market economy. Responding countries accounted for over 80 per cent of 
world GDP (1990 estimate).= 
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Resoondina countries by economic urouninq 

Responding countries 

Economic Questionnaires Response rate 
grouping sent Number Percentage (percentage) 

Developed 28 22 25 79 

Developing 139 61 69 44 

In transition 12 6 7 50 

Total 179 89 . 100 50 

87. The table below shows that except for the underrepresentation of African 
countries, the geographical distribution of responding countries generally ' 
followed that of the questionnaires sent. Response rates by region ranged 
from 35 to 62 per cent. 

Resnonses by reqion 

guestionnaires sent Reswndins countries 

Response rate 
Region Number Percentage Number Percentage (percentage) 

Africa 52 29 18 20 35 

East/South Asia 26 15 15 17 58 

Western 
Asia/Middle East 14 8 7 8 50 

Europe/North 
America 37 21 23 26 62 

Latin America/ 
Caribbean 38 21 21 24 55 

Oceania 12 7 5 6. 42 

Total 179 100 89 100 50 

C. Survev results 

88. The results of the survey of country practices will first be sununarized 
using the country as the statistical unit and looking at practices in the 
context of the international recommendations. This will be followed by a more 
detailed review of the survey findings, using the individual inquiry as the 
statistical unit. 
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1. Results bv country 

89. Countries are grouped into three categories in the table below, 
according to their general approach to measuring industrial activity: 
(a) those that combined an infrequent benchmark enumeration with an annual 
industrial inquiry, (b) those that have an industrial statistics programme 
that was not linked to a benchmark enumeration and (c) those that did not have 
a separate industrial statistics programme per se. 

Overview of industrial statistics nrourammes. bv economic crrouninq 

Economic grouping 

In 
Developed Developing transition Total 

(a) Census' and annual 
industrial inquiry 7 11 0 18 

(b) Annual industrial 
inquiry only 14 39 6 59 

(cl General economic 
inquiry only 1 11 0 12 

Total 22 61 6 89 

l For half of these countries, the scope of the census wae limited 
to industrial activity only; for the other half, a wider range of economic 
activity was included. 

(a) Countries that conduct an infreouent census of establishments, either 
aeneral economic in scone or specific to industry, combined with an 
annual or more frequent survey of industry 

90. This is generally the model proposed in the international 
recommendations for industrial statistics. The infrequent census may be 
either a substantive inquiry or one designed only to update a register of 
establishments. About one fifth of respondent countries fell into this 
category; of these, about one third were developed countries and the remainder 
developing countries (none were countries in transition. Among both developed 
and developing countries, about half of the infrequent inquiries were general 
economic in scope and half were confined to industry. 

91. For three of the seven developed countries included in this category, 
the subsequent industrial inquiry was monthly or quarterly rather than annual. 
However, these more frequent inquiries were similar in terms of content to an 
annual survey. 
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(b) Countries that conducted annual or more freauent inauiries for measuring 
industrial structure and crowth, but did not conduct an infreauent 
benchmark inauirv 

92. This was the largest group of countries, encompassing two thirds of 
those responding. These countries reported that they either carried out a 
complete enumeration of industrial establishments within the annual inquiry or 
maintained a register of establishments. It might also be the most 
problematic group in terms of the quality of the statistical results, as it 
was not known whether every country in this group had adequate provision for a 
complete definition of the industrial universe. 

(cl Countries that cantured industrial statistics onlv as part of a ueneral 
economic inquire, and did not have an oncoina industrial statistics 
proararfnne ner se 

93. Twelve countries (13 per cent of the sample), mainly those for which ' 
industry accounted for only a small part of the national product, fell into 
this group. This category also included two countries that had once carried 
out a census-type industrial inquiry, but did not have a current programme. 

2. Results bv incfuirv 

94. The 89 countries discussed above reported a total of 1,140 inquiries 
relating to non-agricultural economic statistics. Of these, 997 were accepted 
for the following analysis as 'production-related.. To establish a common 
ground for analysis, an inquiry was classified as production-related if: 
(a) its content was considered relevant to the production approach in national 
accounts estimations and (b) it involved some type of primary data-collection 
activity, so that it was not based solely on data originally collected 
elsewhere. The remaining 143 inquiries covered such subject areas as price 
indices, labour statistics, certain financial and trade statistics, and the 
recording of building permits. 

95. While the average number of inquiries per country was about 13, there 
was a wide range in the number reported by individual countries, from 1 to 
almost 70. (The number of inquiries by country is shown in table A of 
annex III.) It should be pointed out that the variation in the number of 
reported inquiries did not necessarily reflect national differences in survey 
strategies for capturing information on industrial structure and growth, 
although it has affected the current analysis of survey results by inquiry, 
through the disproportionate weight given to countries reporting a larger 
number if inquiries. 

96. A variety of factors could account for the range in the number of 
inquiries reported by countries, including (a) differences in national 
economic structures and (b) differences in statistical programmes, as well as 
(c) varying interpretations of the survey questionnaire by country 
respondents. These are briefly reviewed below: 
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(a) The size of a country's economy or the size and importance of the 
industrial sector within the economy: Many of the countries reporting a much 
higher than average number of inquiries also claimed a large share of world 
GDP and/or had a higher than average contribution of industry to GDP. 
However, the correlation between GDP and the number of inquiries did not 
always hold: Several countries with large shares of world GDP reported a 
relatively low number of inquiries; 

(b) The organization of a country's statistical programme: Some 
countries collected within a single industry statistical material that other 
countries would have distributed among several inquiries. This probably 
reflected the degree of centralization or decentralisation in data collection 
and processing; 

(cl Varying interpretations of what was being requested in the 
questionnaire: Certain ambiguities in the survey questionnaire became 
apparent from responses. The most common of these was the listing of reports 
instead of inquiries in section A of the questionnaire even though several of 
the reports might have been based on the same inquiry. Efforts were made to 
eliminate this type of duplication, using information provided in section C of 
the questionnaire or other evidence. However, it is possible that the number 
of inquiries reported by some countries may have been slightly inflated for 
this reason. 

The relative impact of these and possibly other, unrecognised factors on the 
definition of the universe of non-agricultural economic inquiries being 
examined is not known. 

97. The following analysis focuses on the 997 production-related inquiries 
considered most relevant to the subject of the technical report, namely, the 
measurement of industrial structure and growth. The table below shows the 
distribution of those inquiries among the developed and developing countries, 

'and the countries in transition. 

Distribution of production-related inauiries, 
bv economic urounins of countries 

Inauiries Countries 

Economic 
grouping Number Percentage Number Percentage 

Developed 451 45 22 25 

Developing 383 38 61 69 

Transitional 163 16 6 7 

Total 997 100 89 100 
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D. Characteristics of production-related inouiries 

98. For descriptive purposes, each production-related inquiry was assigned 
to a category thought to best reflect its scope and content. It should be 
noted that both the selection of categories and the assignment of inquiries to 
them involved some subjective judgement. However, it was necessary to 
organize the data in some way to facilitate analysis, and to characterize the 
patterns reported by responding countries. 

99. The table below indicates that inquiries relating primarily to industry 
formed the largest group. This was to be expected given the importance of 
industry in the economy of most countries: Industry, including construction, 
accounted for about 35 per cent of GDP among responding countries. It should 
be noted that in addition to broad surveys of industry, this category also 
included surveys devoted to specific sectors or individual industries. 

Prilnarv focus of production-related inuuiries 

Economic activity 
Number of 
inquiries 

Percentage of 
inquiries 

Industry 

Construction (only) 

Industry and construction 

Wholesale/retail trade 

General economic 

Transportation 

Labour 

Inputs/energy use 

Hotels/restaurants/tourism 

Investment 

All others' 

Total 

272 27 

89 9 

361 36 

115 

89 

80 

66 

52 

46 

41 

147 

997 

11 

9 

8 

7 

5 

5 

4 

15 

100 

. Including a number of less common categories comprising various 
types of services, communications and government. 

100. The following sections discuss specific characteristics of 
production-related inquiries, beginning with an overview of all inquiries and 
then continuing for various subcategories: infrequent inquiries, annual 
industrial inquiries, and the more-frequent-than-annual industrial inquiries. 
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The discussion generally follows the order in which items appear in the 
questionnaire, which is contained in annex IV. 

1. Overview of production-related inquiries 

101. The frequency of enumeration of these inquiries is shown in the table 
below. Forty-five per cent of the inquiries were conducted annually, and 
41 per cent were conducted more frequently than annually (usually monthly or 
quarterly). Only.12 per cent were conducted on a less-frequent-than-annual 
basis, and 2 per cent were conducted only once. 

Frecuencv of inquiries 

Once only 

Number Percentage 

21 2 

Less frequent than annual 120 12 

Annual 446 45 

More frequent than annual 

Total 

410 41 

997 100 

102. The scope of production inquiries correlated in part with the structure 
of a country's economy. The table below shows that the manufacturing sector 
was included in more inquiries (44 per cent) than any other kind of economic 
activity. All 89 countries conducted at least one inquiry that included the 
manufacturing sector. In 77 countries, manufacturing was included within an 
inquiry concerned specifically with industry, as opposed to the economy in 
general. 
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Scone of inouiries 

Economic activity Number Percentage 

Mining 

Manufacturing 

Electricity/gas/water 

Construction 

Wholesale and retail trade 

Hotels and restaurants 

Transport/storage/communications 

Other services 

All inquiries 

317 

436 

302 

267 

320 

240 

276 

307 

997 

32 

44 

30 

27 

32 

24 

28. 

31 

100 

103. The coverage of inquiries is shown in the table below. More than half 
(56 per cent) covered all units in the statistical universe. Among those 
covering only selected units, 62 per cent used the number of persons engaged 
as a selection criterion. Other criteria included size or volume of output, 
legal organization, and location (urban/rural, or in specific cities or 
areas). 
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Coverase of inciuiries 

Number Percentage 

X11 units 557 56 

Selected units 

Of which criteria used: 

Persons engaged 

output 

Legal organization 

Location 

Licensing 

Economic activity 

Other 

Total 

440 

271 

66 

63 

58 

31 

28 

11 

997 

44 

62 

15 

14 

13 

7 

6 

3 

100 

104. Only 101 (10 per cent) of the production-related inquiries described by 
responding countries used different enumeration methods for different subsets 
of the statistical universe'. These 101 inquiries were divided into 213 
subsets. This yielded a total base of 1,109 inquiries or subsets - that is, 
the 213 subsets plus the 896 inquiries that had not been divided into 
subsets - for the tabulations on enumeration method and sampling .guestion 2 in 
section B of the questionnaire; see annex IV). As in the definition of survey 
coverage, most subsets were again defined by employment size of the 
establishment. 

Use of subsets of the statistical universe in inuuiries 

- 

Inquiries 

Total number of 
Number Percentage subsets or inquiries 

Using subsets 101 10 213 

Not using subsets 896 90 896 

Total 997 100 1 109 
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105. The table below compares the method of enumerations used in the 
inquiries and the frequency with which they were carried out. Mail was the 
primary method in 63 per cent of the inquiries (or subsets). Field interviews 
or a combination of mail and field enumerations were used in 27 per cent of 
cases. Most likely owing to time and cost considerations, inquiries conducted 
more frequently than annually tended to be administered by mail, and those 
conducted less frequently than annually tended to involve more fieldwork. 

Method and frequency of enumerations 

Freuuencv' (oercentaue) 

Method 

More Less 
often often 

Percen- than than Once 
Number tage annual Annual annual only 

Mail 

Field 

Mail/field 

Telephone 

Records 

Other 

No answer 

Total inquiries, 
including subsets 

695 

209 

94 

13 

28 

26 

44 

63 

19 

8 

1 

3 

2 

4 

74 57 56 17 

10 21 26 83 

6 12 6 -- 

3 -- -- -- 

1 3 5 -- 

2 3 1 -- 

4 4 5 -- 

(410) (446) (120) (21) 

t For the percentage distributions by frequency of enumeration, any 
inquiry with subsets was counted only once. The absolute totals in 
parentheses reflect this count. 

106. The following three tables address the use of sampling and the 
characteristics of sample surveys. A little more than one third (39 per cent) 
of the inquiries (or subsets) were sample surveys; the remainder were complete 
enumerations of the universe. 
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Tvoe of enumeration used in inauiries 

Number Percentage 

Complete enumeration 671 61 

Sample survey 438 39 

Total inquiries, including subsets 1 109 100 

107. The following table shows that almost all (91 per cent) of the 438 
reported sample surveys (or subsets) were based on a list frame. A business 
register was used as the source of the list in almost two thirds of the sample 
inquiries; the remainder reportedly used either an economic or population 
census, or a listing specially conducted for the purpose. 

Characteristics of sample surveys 

Type of frame Number Percentage 

List 400 91 

Area 21 5 

Both 2 -- 

No answer 15 3 

Source of frame 

Register 286 65 

Census (population or economic) 60 14 

Special listing 66 15 

All of the above 3 1 

No answer 23 5 

Total using sampling 438 100 

108. Stratified sampling was used in slightly more than half of the 438 
inquiries or subsets. The stratification criteria used most often were kind 
of economic activity and employment size. Many inquiries involved the use of 
more'than one criterion. 
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Criteria used in stratified sample surveys 

Percentage of total 
Number using sampling 

Kind of activity 163 69 

Employment size 151 64 

Location 50 21 

output 66 28 

Other 15 6 

Total using stratified sampling 235 54 

2. Infrequent incuiries 

109. According to the document prepared for the previous round of the World 
Programme of Industrial Statistics, in 1983, an infrequent establishment 
census was a key element in an integrated programme of economic 
statistics.= Because of the importance given to the infrequent benchmark 
inquiry and its role in establishing a register of establishments, the data 
were examined to determine the incidence of this practice among countries. 

110. Twenty-one of the 89 respondent countries reported carrying out a total 
of 28 production-related inquiries referring either to economic activity in 
general or to industry only, and at frequency intervals of at least three 
years.g' Eight of these had been directed to the smaller, household or 
newly registered establishments, or were specialized in content. Therefore, 
only 20 inquiries (conducted by 19 countries) could be classified as a 
benchmark or census-type inquiry consistent with the international 
recommendations. That number was so small as to raise questions about whether 
or not observed patterns would constitute reliable information on country 
practices. Notwithstanding this qualification, tabulations on the 20 
inquiries and a brief review follow. 

111. The table below shows that less than half of those benchmark inquiries 
focused specifically on the industrial sectors; the remainder encompassed most 
or all kinds of economic activity. Nearly every inquiry covered all units in 
the.designated universe, and most were carried out by complete enumeration. 
However, in several cases, subsets of the larger inquiry were defined, and 
their measurement usually involved sampling. 
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Characteristics of infrequent economic or industrial 
inquiries: scope, coveraqe and type of enumeration 

Scope 

Coveraqe 

Tvoe of enumeration 

(Inquiries including subsets) 

General economic 

Industry only 

All units ' 

Selected units 

Total 

Complete enumeration 

Sample survey 

Total 

11 

9 

19 

1 

20 

21 

6 

27' 

112. The following table shows 
been quinquennial in frequency, 
frequency and scope of economic 

the largest number of these inquiries to have 
but with no apparent correlation between 
activity. 

Periodicitv and scope of infrequent inquiries 

Scope 

Total General Industry 

3 years 1 0 1 

5 years 13 6 7 

10 years 4 4 0 

Irregular 2 1 1 

Total benchmark-type inquiries 20 11 9 

113. Finally, field interviews predominated among the methods of enumeration, 
as might have been expected (see below). 
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Method of enumeration of infreuuent inauiries 

Mail 

Field 

Mail and field 

Records 

No answer 

Total, including subsets 

6 

17 

2 

1 

1 

27 

3. Annual industrial inquiries 

114. According to the current international recommendations for industrial 
statistics, the annual inquiry is regarded as the central inquiry of the 
system,E’ in many ways determining the structure and content of both the 
infrequent and the more-frequent-than-annual inquiries in the statistical 
programme. 

115. The annual industrial inquiry is defined for the purpose of this 
analysis as a production-related inquiry that includes within its scope one or 
more of the industrial sectors - mining, manufacturing, and electricity, gas, 
and water. Occasionally, construction or a sector outside industry is also 
included. 

116. The table below shows that 66 countries, or about three quarters of 
respondents, reported carrying out one or more inquiries fitting this 
definition. Of the remaining countries, 11 conducted only quarterly or 
monthly surveys of industry (apart from any infrequent or benchmark-type 
inquiry), and 12 had no ongoing industrial statistics programme. 

Survey patterns in industrial statistics 
amonq respondent countries 

Number Percentage 

Annual inquiry 66 74 

More-frequent-than-annual surveys (no annual inquiry) 11 12 

No industrial statistics 12 13 

Total 89 100 
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117. Shifting from countries to inquiries, the following tabulation shows 
that the 66 countries supplied information on 126 annual inquiries. Because 
of the importance of the manufacturing sector, and in view of the fact that 
inquiries that do not include manufacturing are often limited to state- or 
monopoly-owned mining, energy or utility enterprises, the inquiries that 
included manufacturing were examined separately as well. Approximately 
two thirds of the 126 inquiries (86) included the manufacturing sector. 

118: The characteristics of the annual industrial production inquiries as 
well as those relating to manufacturing generally followed the same pattern 
observed for all production-related inquiries, except in the areas discussed 
below. 

119. The coverage and coverage criteria of annual industrial inquiries are 
given in the table below. It will be seen,that two thirds of the annual 
industrial inquiries that included the manufacturing sector covered only 
selected units, compared with less than half of production-related inquiries 
in general, with the proportion for all annual industrial inquiries falling in 
between. Nearly all of the annual industrial surveys covering selected units 
used the number of persons engaged as a selection criterion, occasionally in 
conjunction with a secondary criterion. This difference from the pattern for 
all production-related inquiries may be of historical origin, as the major 
emphasis in manufacturing sector statistics collection, which predates most 
series on trade and service statistics, has been on the larger 'organized 
sector" units. In industrialized countries, which have the oldest industrial 
statistics programmes, this delineation for survey coverage was adequate, but 
it is different for most developing countries. The lower cut-off point for 
the majority of these inquiries is, at 20 persons engaged, rather high. It may 
also be noted that nearly all of the annual industrial inquiries that covered 
selected units only included manufacturing (58 out of 63). Of the annual 
industrial covering all units, less than half included manufacturing, and this 
may have been due to the more specialized nature of those inquiries. 
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Characteristics of annual industrial inouiries: coveraae 

Annual industrial inquiries All 
production- 

Including related 
manufacturinq inquiries 

Num- Percen- Num- Percen- Num- Percen- 
ber tage ber tage ber tage 

All units 63 

Selected units 63 

Of which, criteria used: 

Persons engaged 58 

output 3 

Legal organization 3 

Location 3 

Licensing 3 

Activity 2 

Other 1 

Total 126 

50 28 33 557 56 

50 

92 

5 

5 

5 

5 

3 

2 

100 

58 

55 

1 

3 

3 

3 

2 

1 

86 

67 

95 

2 

5 

5 

5 

3 

2 

100 

440 

273 

66 

62 

57 

31 

26 

13 

997 

62 

15 

14 

13 

7 

6 

3 

100 

120. The following table compares the method of enumeration used in carrying 
out all reported production-related inquiries, including subsets, with the 
annual industrial inquiries and with those relating only to manufacturing. 
The data show that although enumeration by mail was everywhere the most common 
method, field interviews (including those combined with a mailing) were also 
important. Thirty-eight per cent of annual industrial inquiries used a field 
interview (or a combination of mail and field interviews), compared with 
27 per cent for all production-related inquiries. 



Characteristics of annual industrial inauiries: method of enumeration 

Annual industrial inquiries 
All production- 

Including related 
manufacturinq inuuiries 

Num- Percen- Num- Percen- Num- Percen- 
ber tage ber tage ber tage 

Mail 76 55 51 54 699 63 

Field 36 26 26 27 211 19 

Mail and field 16 12 12 13 89 8 

Telephone 0 -- 0 -- 11 1 

Other 4 3 2 2 55 5 

No answer 5 4 4 4 44 4 

Total 137 100 95 100 1 109 100 

121. The table below shows that the proportion of sample surveys in this 
group was small; however it generally followed the pattern of all 
production-related inquiries. 

Characteristics of annual industrial inquiries: type of enumeration 

Annual industrial inquiries 
All production- 

Includinq related 
manufacturing inuuiries 

Num- Percen- Num- Percen- Num- Percen- 
ber tage ber tage ber tage 

Complete enumeration 104 76 64 67 676 61 

Sample survey 33 24 31 33 433 39 

Total 137 100 95 100 1 109 100 

4. More-freauent-than-annual industrial inquiries 

122. Some countries do not conduct an annual industrial survey, but use a 
monthly or quarterly inquiry for ongoing information, and aggregate data to an 
annual basis as well. The table below shows the periodicity of the 121 

-38- 



more-frequent-than-annual industrial inquiries reported by 52 countries. Of 
these, 58 per cent were monthly and the remainder mostly quarterly. 

Periodicitv of more-frequent-than-annual industrial inouiries 

Number Percentage 

Monthly 70 58 

Quarterly .49 40 

Semi-annual 2 ~ 2 

Total 121 100 

123. The following three tables indicate that the more-frequent-than-annual 
industrial inquiries generally differed from the annual industrial inquiries 
in several important respects. Specifically, they were more likely to cover 
only selected establishments and to include as criteria for defining coverage 
the value of output, legal organization, and location, in addition to number 
of persons engaged. The more frequent inquiries appear to have been used for 
interim estimations and for the national accounts (as suggested in the 
international recommendations), with coverage often limited to the larger, 
higher-volume or perhaps more easily contacted establishments. 
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Characteristics of more-frequent-than-annual industrial 
incuiries and of annual industrial inquiries: coveraue 

More-frequent- 
than-annual Annual 

Number Percentage Number Percentage 

All units 

Selected units 

Of which, criteria used: 

Persons engaged 

output 

Legal organization 

Location 

Licensing 

Activity 

Other 

Total 

82 

60 

12 

9 

7 

3 

5 

0 

121 

-32 

68 

73 

15 

11 

9 

4 

6 

63 

63 

58 

3 

3 

3 

3 

2 

1 

126 

50 

124. The following table shows that enumeration by mail was more conunon for 
the more-frequent-than-annual industrial inquiries than for the annual 
industrial inquiries and the use of field interviews less common. 
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Characteristics of more-freauent-than-annual industrial 
inauiries: method of enumeration 

More-frequent- 
than-annual Annual 

Number Percentage Number Percentage 

Mail 87 70 76 55 

Field 12 10 36 26 

Mail and field 8 6 16 12 

Telephone 2 2 0 -- 

Other 7 6' 4 3 

No answer 8 6 5 4 

Total 124 100 137 100 

125. Finally, the table below shows that sampling was used more often for the 
more-frequent-than-annual industrial inquiries than for the annual industrial 
inquiries. The sampling procedures used for the more-frequent-than-annual 
industrial inquiries generally followed the same patterns as those observed 
for the annual industrial inquiries. 

Characteristics of more-frequent-than-annual industrial 
inuuiries: type of enumeration 

More-frequent- 
than-annual Annual 

Number Percentage Number Percentage 

Complete enumeration 67 54 104 76 

Sample survey 57 46 33 24 

Total 124 100 137 100 
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Notes 

2 See Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1991, 
Sunvlement No. 5 (E/1991/25 and corrigenda), para. 100(i). 

2 International Recommendations for Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.83.XVII.8). 

2 Studies in Methods, Series F, No. 28 (United Nations publication, 
Sales No. E.79.XVII.17). 

2 Data items considered relevant for an internationally comparable 
industrial statistics programme are outlined in International Recommendations for 
Industrial Statistics, Statistical Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United 
Nations publication, Sales No. E.83.XVII.8), tables 1 and 2. 

2' Data items on industrial statistics considered relevant for the 
internationally comparable national accounts programme are outlined in System of 
National Accounts, 1993 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.94.XVII.4), 
chaps. VI and XV. The volume was prepared under the auspices of the Inter- 
Secretariat Working Group on National Accounts. 

For definitions of output and value added according to the Bcensus' 
concept, see International Recommen-dations for Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.83.XVII.8), paras. 200-212. 

Y A System of National Accounts, Studies in Methods, Series F, No. 2, 
Rev.3 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.69.XVII.3). 

BI A term commonly used nowadays by the World Bank and the Organisation 
for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) is "small and micro enterprises" 
(SME) . SME are defined as units with less than 50 persons engaged. Micro 
enterprises are those with less than 10 persons engaged and small enterprises 
have between 10 and 50 persons engaged. This publication refers to the smallest 
segment of SME, namely that comprising units with less than 10 persons engaged. 

2 The terms .unorganized" and 'informal" are used here in a general 
way. Various definitions of the concepts underlying such terms exist; perhaps 
the gaining in currency is contained in a resolution of the fifteenth 
International Conference of Labour Statistics, datedJanuary 1993, fromwhichthe 
following excerpt is taken: 

"The informal sector may be broadly characterized as consisting of 
units engaged in the production of goods or services with the primary 
objective of generating employment and incomes to the persons concerned. 
These units typically operate at a low level of organization, with little 
or no division between labour and capital as factors of production and on 
a small scale. Labour relations - where they exist - are based mostly on 
casual employment, kinship or personal and social relations rather than 
contractual arrangements with formal guarantees.* 

For further details on the distinction between formal and informal activities as 
adopted in the 1993 System of National Accounts, see Systemof National Accounts, 

8 199? prepared under the auspices of the Inter-Secretariat Working Group on 
National Accounts (UnitedNations publication, Sales No. 
chap. IV, 

E.94.XVII.4) (especially 
paras. 4.153-4.162 and chap. IV, annex, as well as 

paras. 19.9-19.13). 
chap. XIX, 
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Notes (continued) 

lo/ Conceptually the SNA definition is clear; however, in practice it is 
often difficult to determine the lower cut-off point for economic units. The 
definition also includes units without paid employees, while those have generally 
been ignored by traditional industrial statistics programmes because of their 
small size, and put into the arena of the household survey, as defined by the 
National Household Survey Capability Programme (NHSCP). The SNA definition 
covers economic activity more accurately than the NHSCP definition and is 
therefore preferable. It is recommended that industrial statistics prograxmaes 
be extended to also cover units without paid employment, rather than that own- 
account units be peeled off and defined as belonging to the household sector with 
its own data-collection system. 

G/ For the distributive trades and services, the pattern is somewhat 
different. The relative importance of large-scale units tends to be as high as 
for industry in developed countries, but in developing countries it is the 
small-scale subsector that accounts for the major share. 

Jy Agriculture can also be covered in a FIRST survey, but the situation 
is not always straightforward, as agricultural production is quite distinct from 
that of other sectors because of its seasonal nature. Furthermore, agriculture 
is largely concentrated in rural areas and sample frames based on population 
densities are not suitable for the agricultural sector. In developed countries, 
where a more corporate-style agricultural sector exists, these problems are not 
as big as in developing countries, where much of the sector's production is close 
to subsistence level and records on production, income and expenditure are nearly 
non-existent. 

IL/ The problem for mining and quarrying and construction is 'the 
small-scale subsector. The large-scale enterprises involved in these activities 
can be identified and included as easily as those engaged in other economic 
activities. 

“/ International Recommendations for Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.83.KVII.8). 

15/ The three largest countries, measured in terms of share of worldGDP, 
that did not respond to the survey questionnaire were the Russian Federation and 
other successor States of the former Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) 
(except Latvia) (approximately 4.5 per cent), Canada (2.6 per cent) and the 
Republic of Korea (1.1 per cent). 

s/ For a definition of "production-related', see para. 94; for details 
by country on the characteristics of production-related inquiries, see the 
various parts of table B in annex III. 

x/ See Recommendations for the 1993 World Proaramme of Industrial 
Statistics, part one, General Statistical Obiectives; Statistical Papers, 
Series M, No. 71 (Part I) (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.81.XVII.11), 
para. 10. 

‘8/ The inquiries in the survey that had been conducted at two-year 
intervals appeared actually to be substitutes for annual inquiries, perhaps for 
reasons of resources or logistics, and so were not included in this analysis. 

El See International Recommendations for Industrial Statistics, 
Statistical Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.83.XVII.8), para. 23. 
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HISTORICAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE INTERNATIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. International recommendations for industrial statistics were formulated 
by the Statistical Division of the United Nations Secretariat for the first 
time in 1953.Z' 

2. The objectives of the recommendations, for countries at that time 
collecting industrial statistics, were to improve the international 
comparability of their statistics, and for other countries, to stimulate them 
to start collection of industrial statistics using the recommendations, while 
adapting them for national purposes where necessary. 

3. The original recommendations were followed in 1960 with a revised 
enhanced set,' which also took into account developments in country 
practices since the original recommendations had been prepared. 

4. Further revisions of the international recommendations took place in 
196s' and 1983.9 The main purposes of these revisions were to bring them 
into line with the change in industrial structures taking place during these 
periods and to introduce additional features into the recommendations. 
Although a need for separate recommendations or guidelines on the collection 
of statistics on household and small-scale manufacturing industrial has been 
felt for some time, especially in developing countries, until now none have 
been published. However, a draft was prepared in 1987.8' 

5. The international recommendations have always stressed the importance of 
the international comparability of industrial statistics. This has become an 
even more important issue over the years with the rapid expansion of 
industrial production all over the world and the growth of international trade 
in manufactures at an even more rapid pace. While initially the interest in 
international comparability of industrial information may have been more 

9 International Standards in Basic Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 17 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.1953.XVII.7). 

b/ International Recommendations inBasic Industrial Statistics_, AGuide 
to Objectives and Definitions, Statistical Papers, Series M, No. 17, Rev.1 
(United Nations publication, Sales No. E.60.XVII.8). 

c/ International Recommendations for Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 48 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.68.XVII.10). 

d! International Recommendations for Industrial Statistics, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 48, Rev.1 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.83.XVII.8). 

9 "Draft recommendations for a statistical programme for household and 
small-scale industries" (PROVISIONAL ST/ESA/STAT/SER.M/aO and Add.1). 
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academic in nature, the radically changed global patterns of industrial 
production nowadays make such information of critical importance also to 
government planners and businessmen. 

6. In parallel with the international recommendations, a series bf 
international classifications of activities and commodities have been 
developed. These classifications have also been undergoing revisions from 
time to time to accommodate changes in technology and industrial structures. 
The international classifications of importance for industrial statistics 
include the International Standard Industrial Classification of All Economic 
Activities (ISIC),Y the Standard International Trade Classification 
(SITC)@ the Classification by Broad Economic Categories (BEC)$ the 
Central Product Classification (CPC)u and the Harmonized Commodity 
Description and Coding System (IiS$ along with their cross-references. 

7. While ISIC determines the scope of industrial statistics in terms of 
industrial activity, the commodity classifications make it possible to develop 
standardized procedures for the coding of inputs and outputs. This ensures 
the compatibility between data on domestic production and foreign trade, which 
is important for the development of an integrated system of national accounts 
and for the study of commodity balances and consumption in the national 
economy and at the world level. 

a. In the field of distributive trades, international recommendations were 
published in 1975,L' while, so far, there have been no international 
recommendations or guidelines for statistics on services. 

2 International Standard Industrial Classification of All Economic 
Activities, Series Statistical Papers, Rev.3 (United Nations 
publication, Sales No. E.90.XVII.11). 

St’ Standard International Trade Classification, Revision 3, Statistical 
Papers, Series M, No. 34/Rev.3 (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.86.XVII.12 and corrigenda). 

h/ Classification bv Broad Economic Catecrories, Defined in terms of 
SITC, Rev.3, Statistical Papers, Series M, No. 53, Rev.3 (United Nations 
publication, Sales No. E.89.XVII.4). 

2 Provisional Central Product Classification, Statistical Papers, 
Series M, No. 77 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.91.XVII.?). 

i’ The Harmonized Commodity Descrinti& and Codina System (Brussels, 
Customs Co-operation Council, 1986). 

"/ International Recommendations on Statistics of the Distributive 
Trades and Services, Statistical. Papers, Series M, No. 57 (United Nations 
publication, Sales No. E.75.XVII.9). 

-45- 



Annex II 

FIRST SURVEY DESIGN CONSIDERATIONS 

1. Any successful survey requires a clear and unambiguous definition of the' 
statistical universe, without gaps and overlaps in its various segments. 
Integrated surveys such as those carried out under the Fully Integrated 
Rational Survey Technique (FIRST) are considered useful in this regard. The 
FIRST methodology offers and additional advantage that it provides a means by 
which comprehensive information can be collected in a short time-span with 
relatively modest means. The FIRST methodology, if properly implemented, 
obviates the need for trade-offs between survey contents and the timeliness of 
results which often play a large role in survey design considerations. 

2. In the FIRST methodology, emphasis has been given, within the cycle of 
inquiries, to surveys of an annual frequency. These annual surveys are 
generally based on some form of census enumeration. Such enumerations may 
have been specifically designed for use in economic surveys such as an 
economic census or in those of a more general nature, such as a population 
census. These enumerations may be repeated at regular intervals (for 
instance, every 10 years), or they may occur only once. In the latter case, 
some procedures are generally established to update the sample frame on the 
basis of the data obtained from the annual survey so that the census 
information retains as much current value as possible. In addition, 
statistical information on economic activities is normally also collected for 
shorter periods; examples of such information are monthly and quarterly 
production data. Most of these surveys will be restricted to the 
(large-scale) corporate sector, as they require low-cost, fast enumeration 

methods, such as mailed or telephone inquiries. The analytical value of these 
frequent surveys can increase substantially if they are also based in the 
FIRST methodology. The major advantage of such an integration would be in 
terms of the elimination of sampling errors in the comparison of results from 
the different surveys. 

3. The position of the FIRST methodology in the overall framework of 
economic surveys has been presented in figure I. This overview describes a 

number of practical survey design considerations. While these are not 
necessarily restricted to FIRST, they have been brought together here in order 
to assist prospective users in the efficient planning and execution of an 
integrated survey. 

A. Universe/sample frame 

4. The universe of FIRST consists of all economic units engaged in.the 
sectors selected for the survey. Those sectors may include manufacturing,A 
wholesale and retail trade, hotels and restaurants, transport, various 
business services, personal services and so on. The full list of economic 
activities, defined in accordance with the International Standard Industrial 
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Classification of All Economic Activities (ISIC) or the comparable national 
classification, should be appended to the publication for ease of reference. 



Figure I. The FIRST methodology within the economic survey framework 
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5. Geographically, FIRST should cover all urban and rural areas within the 
country and any deviation from this coverage (for instance, when 
export-processing zones or the like are excluded) should be clearly indicated 
when presenting the results. 

6. In sample surveys a major cost component is generally the transport to 
and from sampled enumeration areas. The listing stage of the sampled 
enumeration area involves the same amount of work whether one sector is 
included within the survey or more. Thus, extension of survey work beyond the 
industrial sectors generally entails only the costs for the extra time 
required to cover the larger number of establishments selected for the survey. 
This is a relatively minor cost component and if surveys were planned for 
non-industrial activities at some point of time, their inclusion in FIRST 
would yield substantial savings in time, manpower and finances. 

7. FIRST is subdivided into two parts, designated as Large and Small. 
FIRST Large is a full-coverage survey (census) based on a directory list. 
FIRST Small is a sample survey, using area sampling. FIRST Small covers all 
establishments in the various industrial that are not covered in FIRST Large. 

8. The sample frame for FIRST may be prepared on the basis of a population 
census or an economic/establishment census. In either case, the information 
should be available at the level of the enumeration area, preferably on 
computer, along with supporting maps and area descriptions regarding the 
physical location of the selected areas during fieldwork. The approaches used 
to derive necessary information from each census are somewhat different and 
are described separately below. 

Economic/establishment census 

9. An economic census or establishment census, where it has been carried 
out, provides the most suitable frame for a FIRST survey. It is assumed that 
at least the basic information for each establishment -- that is, the economic 
activity, employment size, legal organization type and ownership class -- is 
known. This enables the preparation of a sample for FIRST Small. 

10. The first step in sample preparation is to eliminate those 
establishments from the data set that are covered in FIRST Large. As the 
directory for the latter is prepared on the basis of some straightforward 
criteria of ownership and legal organization, the same criteria can be applied 
on the main data set to find all units that will be included in the FIRST 
Large survey and then eliminate them from the data set for the sample 
selection of FIRST Small. 

Population census 

11. The basic unit of enumeration in a population census is the household. 
In nearly all population censuses, some information is sought on the economic 
activities of all household members. This can then be used to prepare a FIRST 
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sample. However, such preparation, in comparison with that of the sample from 
an economic census, requires some additional steps. 

12. First, a summary data set has to be prepared by counting the number of 
people employed by different types of units within each category of economic 
activity. If the types of units unambiguously include those defined as 
large-scale in FIRST, it is a simple procedure to eliminate them from the data 
set. However, this is generally not the case. In many cases, the type of 
activity is identified in population censuses in terms only of such categories 
as the self-employed, employees, employers and unpaid family workers. It is 
then not possible to use this selection criterion and in order to eliminate 

- large units it therefore has to be assumed that the majority of workers are 
employed near their place of residence. 

13. Second, on the basis of auxiliary information, such as registers or 
partial surveys covering large-scale units only, the number of workers in 
various industries employed by large-scale units in the different geographical 
areas will then be subtracted from the number of persons in those industries 
as reported in the population census. The resulting figure will of course be 
limited by the fact that the number of persons engaged in a particular 
small-scale activity within a given area cannot become negative. The 
possibility therefore exists that not all large-scale employment will have 
been eliminated from the data set, and this may in turn result in some bias 
during sample selection. 

14. If the employment assumption is too strict, that is, if many workers are 
living far from their places of work, the distribution of the economically 
active population that is derived from the population census will not be the 
most appropriate one and it ispossible that on this account some bias may be 
introduced into the sample. It is precisely the possibility of such a bias in 
the sample derived from a population census that makes an economic census 
preferable as a sample frame. However, in most cases the bias will be small, 
especially when a stratified sample design (whereby all areas with a high 
density of economically active persons in the sectors included in FIRST are 
included in the sample by default) is used. 

B. Directorv prenaration and larqe-scale survey 

15. The preparation of a register for use in FIRST Large, or the updating of 
an existing one for this purpose, is a relatively straightforward activity, as 
the criterion for demarcation of the FIRST Large survey is based on 
administrative expedience. While it may differ somewhat from country to 
country, the directory for FIRST Large basically consists of a large segment 
of the limited liability companies, supplemented by government-sponsored units 
and, where important, foreign-owned enterprises that are not covered 
adequately elsewhere. These categories are clearly defined and as they 
require registration within the government system, the preparation of the list 
is simply a matter of copying the information from the relevant sources. 
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16. It should be noted that enterprises on the lists of state-sponsored 
units and foreign-o-ed companies may also be registered as limited liability 
companies (incorporated). To prevent double counts, the lists need to be 
cross-checked. 

17. In order to improve the usefulness of a register further, it is 
desirable also to add supplementary information for the enterprises included. 
Items of information that are important in this respect are the location of 
the production units (preferably coded in the same way as the frame used for 
FIRST Small); the industry code; the value of the fixed assets or capital 
employed; the volume of sales or the value of output; and the size of 
employment. This information, or as much of it as can be obtained, is 
extremely important for targeting follow-up, for estimating non-response and 
for adjusting the statistical information for such non-response. It also will 
assist in the preparation of a sample frame for FIRST Small in those cases 
where FIRST Small is based on a population census. 

18. The most efficient survey approach for FIRST Large generally is by means 
of mailed questionnaires, with follow-up for non-response by mail, telephone 
and visits. In addition to its low costs, this approach also allows companies 
more freedom in choosing the most appropriate time to complete the 
questionnaire. In this regard, it may be mentioned that the questionnaire for 
FIRST Large tends to be quite elaborate and thus requires information from 
various departments of the company in addition to that available from the 
finance department, including, for instance, employment data from personnel 
and input-output information from production. It is very difficult to 
coordinate all this information within a single visit without major 
disturbances to the regular work of those departments. Therefore, mailed 
questionnaires are also preferable from a company point of view. 

19. An additional point in favour of mailed questionnaires is that these can 
be sent to individual companies at the most appropriate time much more easily 
than field visits can be arranged. Balance sheet and financial data generally 
become available three to six months after the end of the company's accounting 
year. Questionnaires sent during this period tend to receive greater 
attention because the information is fresh and not much time is required to 
recall the various details requested. It is a straightforward matter to 
indicate the accounting year of the company in the register and then to 
generate monthly mailing lists on the basis of the company's year-end, and to 
target the mailings of both questionnaires and reminders accordingly. Good 
timing of the mailing of questionnaires can also improve response rates. 

20. As FIRST Large is in principle an annual survey, its sustainability is 
well served by a regular, timely response. Follow-up of non-response should 
be seen in this light and especially during the first few years, much can be 
achieved by building a good relationship with respondents. To achieve 
rapport, emphasis during follow-ups should be on explaining the use of the 
data and assisting the companies in completing the questionnaire rather than 
on enforcing response by whatever legal means may be available. 
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21. In case no information is received from a company by survey cut-off 
time, an estimate has to be prepared. This may be done in various ways. 
Initially it generally means using raising factors derived from auxiliary 
information, such as the value of fixed assets, the volume of sales, the value 
of output and the size of employment. In these cases raising should be done 
on the basis of the common characteristic available for the non-respondent(s) 
and for all responding companies engaged in the same industrial activity. 

22. If more information is available for the non-responding company, for 
example a previous year's response or its annual report, it should be used. 
The simplest procedure is to bring forward the information from the earlier 
year to the current period; such a procedure implicitly assumes that no growth 
in nominal terms (thus also no inflation) has taken place. A more 
sophisticated procedure is to calculate an average rate of change for similar 
companies within the industry that have responded in both periods and to apply 
that rate to the non-responding unit. 

C. Sample selection and small-scale survey 

23. After subtracting the number of establishments in FIRST Large and their 
employment, which are included in the overall sample frame (population or 
establishment census), the resulting data set forms the universe for FIRST 
Small. 

24. In cases where FIRST Small replaces a number of surveys that have been 
carried out in the past, improvements in sampling efficiency due to the 
integration of the various surveys through simultaneous administration will 
make it possible to reduce the sample very significantly without reducing 
accuracy and detail. 

25. On the basis of the variability of the characteristics for which 
estimates are to be prepared, the distribution of establishments and the field 
resources available, the sample size can be determined. 

26. A two-stage sampling procedure, whereby enumeration areas are selected 
as Primary Sampling Units (PSUs) and establishments within those PSUs as 
Secondary Sampling Units (SSUs), normally provides an efficient model. If 
sufficient information is available (generally when an economic census forms 
the sample frame), a stratification of the areas by intensity of activity may 
give additional benefits. In those circumstances, all enumeration areas with 
a high concentration of activities would constitute one self-representing (all 
enumeration areas are being enumerated) stratum, with the other areas forming 
the second stratum. Consequently, the first-stage raising factor (FRF) 
becomes one by definition. 

27. Self-representing PSUs are those that exceed a minimum number of 
establishments or size of employment engaged in economic sectors falling 
within the scope of the survey. The minimum number can be determined 
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separately by geographical area and for urban/rural areas on an empirical 
basis. 

- 28. The number of establishments in the self-representing PSUs is then 
deducted from the total number of establishments in the urban and rural areas 
of all geographical areas. The residual represents the sampling universe for 
the second part of the &ample, from which the enumeration areas are sampled by 
random selection proportional to size by using as the measure of size the 
number of establishments in each area, their employment in each area or, when 
a population census has been used, the number of workers living in an area. 

is. The establishments engaged in activities within the scope of FIRST then 
form the Secondary Sampling Units (SSUs) of the survey. For most economic 
sectors, all establishments found in the selected areas will be enumerated, 
but such enumeration is not strictly necessary. For more homogeneous 
activities (for example, those of small retail shops), it may be adequate to 
gather information on a smaller number only, especially where many are 
expected. 

30. On the basis of information by industry in the database an estimate can 
be prepared for the expected number of establishments (SSUs) covered in the 
survey. Depending on the number of units expected and the variability in the 
kind of activity within each sector, sampling fractions for the different 
sectors can be established. Information on the expected number of 
establishments to be covered can then be used to divide the workload among the 
available enumeration staff. 

31. The information on the distribution of the above-mentioned activities 
derived from an initial round of FIRST can also be used to determine whether 
it is feasible for sampling purposes to subdivide the sectors into subsectors 
which may be sampled in different fractions within the selected enumeration 
areas. However, lack of information in this respect often precludes the 
possibility of using this procedure (and therefore of reducing the sample 
size) for the initial round of a FIRST survey. 

32. As regards the enumeration itself, for practical purposes it may be 
organized by activity, so that a particular enumerator visits units in the 
same sectors and thereby gains proficiency in working with these specific 
sectors, thus improving the quality and consistency of the data. 

D. Questionnaire desicrn 

33. The questionnaire for the Large and Small segments of the universe have 
to be distinct because the differences in data availability and in methods of 
enumeration to be used for these two substrata. 

34. There are a number of important aspects of the survey that have to be 
taken into account when drawing up the questionnaires. First of all, the 
questionnaires should be as short as possible and only the information that is 
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really needed and available should be requested. This information should be 
asked for in such a way as to allow the information to be coded and entered 
into a data set on the computer for analysis. All information received should 
be entered into the data set. Information requested on one questionnaire . 
should be compatible with that requested on the other, that is, the data items 
should have,the same definition. In addition, for those items included in the 
FIRST Large survey but omitted from the Small survey questionnaire, summary 
estimates should be requested so that comparable totals relating to income and 
expenditures can be calculated for both data sets. 

35. Furthermore, the terminology used in requesting the data should be 
familiar to the respondents. For example, the term Value added' is not known 
in business circles and should therefore be derived by survey staff from the 
information requested on income and expenditures. For the FIRST Large 
questionnaire, terms should be chosen that are familiar and that are used in 
the company accounts, where practical. The definitions should be spelled out 
so that respondents can determine exactly what to report against a particular 
data item. 

36. Since the information requirements for various sectors of the economy 
are different, the questions can be grouped into two modules - one that is 
common to all and includes the data that are collected for all sectors, and a 
second, which includes the sector-specific items relating to income and 
expenditures. A separate version of the second module should be prepared for 
each distinct sector. 

37. While the questionnaires for the Large and Small segments of the survey 
will be different in size and a number of data items will be sought only from 
large units, the two should be aligned properly to ensure the possibility of 
their integration at the tabulation stage. This of course also implies the 
use of identical definitions. 

E. Data nrocessinq 

38. Data processing should be done on computer. During the past few years 
the capacities of personal computers (PCs) have grown so much that there is 
generally no need for machines any more sophisticated than PCs, possibly in a 
network, to process the information. 

39. Data entry should be done as far as possible interactively by 
subject-matter staff rather than in batch mode by data-entry staff. This 
method of data entry ensures a lower error rate and a substantial number of 
errors introduced or detected at the data-entry stage can be corrected 
on-line, thereby greatly reducing the requirements for manual editing. 

40. Consistency checks to ensure complete coverage of the two subsectors and 
editing checks to ensure correct data entry and codes should form part of the 
data-entry package. The result should be a "clean' data set that can be used 
for calculation and application of raising factors and adjustments for 
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non-response and differences in reference periods. These are described in 
some detail below. 

F. Data preparation and publication 

41. There are several steps to be taken before the cleaned data set is ready 
for analysis and tabulation. The calculation of raising factors for FIRST 
Small and the synchronization of data of FIRST Small and Large towards the 
same reference period are the two most important steps in this process. Those 
steps are described in some detail in the following sections. 

Raisins factors for FIRST Small 

42. In the description that follows, it is assumed that the sample for FIRST 
Small has been divided into two parts, namely self-representing (SR) areas, 
with a minimized number of establishments, and a non-self-representing (NSR) 
part, which includes all other areas. When such a stratification has not been 
used, the references to the self-representing part of the sample may be 
ignored, as the whole sample is then NSR. 

43. Two sets of raising factors for the survey are calculated for each 
sector within each sampled enumeration area. The first-stage raising factors 
can be calculated at the design stage, whereas-the second-stage raising 
factors can be determined only after completion of the survey and the 
data-entry work. 

44. The first-stage raising factors for the SR part of the sample (if any) 
are equal to one, as these areas are selected on the basis of their own 
characteristics, rather than of their being representative of a larger number 
of areas. 

45. First-stage raising factors for the NSR part of the sample survey are 
calculated in principle for each kind of economic activity within the urban 
and rural areas of each geographical area for which information will be 
tabulated separately. They are calculated by dividing the total number of 
establishments reported in the economic census (or the number of workers in a 
population census) in each stratum, if any, or in the universe of the NSR part 
of the survey, by the number expected in the sample areas selected. The NSR 
part comprises all establishments within the urban or rural area of a province 
minus those that are in the SR areas. 

46. For the urban and rural areas within each geographical-area (province, 
State), the number of establishments by sector in the total universe, the 
number in the SR sample and the number in the resulting NSR universe and its 
sample are given. The first-stage raising factors, therefore, are also given, 
although it may be noted that in a number of cases the raising factor cannot 
be calculated owing to the fact that no establishment in the sectors has been 
reported in the economic/establishment census within the areas selected. In 
those cases, as well as in cases where less than a minimum number of 
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establishments have been reported within a sector, the raising factors for the 
total country (urban or rural) should be used. 

47. The second-stage raising factors apply to both SR and NSR areas. They 
are calculated once the survey is completed by dividing the number of 
establishments within a sector found in an area by the number in existence at 
the time of the economic census. Where the number of units in the area for a 
sector was zero at the base period, and there are establishments during the 
survey period, special arrangements have to be made to assign a second-stage 
raising factor of one. The second-stage raising factors are meant to adjust 
the survey results for changes in the number of establishments between the 
base period and the survey period. 

48. Third-stage raising factors are required only for those sectors where 
only a sample of establishments in an area have been enumerated. They amly 
to both the SR and NSR parts of the survey. They consist of the total number 
of establishments within that sector in the sample area divided by the number 
of establishments enumerated. It follows that for sectors where all units are 
enumerated, this third-stage raising factor equals unity. 

49. The overall raising factor for each sector within each sample area is 
then obtained by multiplying the first-, second- and third-stage raising 
factors. Schematically, the process is shown in figure II. 
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F&m II. Schematic representation of the FIRST methodology 
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Reference period/synchronization 

50. The data for a FIRST survey will normally relate to different 
time-periods. It is therefore important to synchronize the data so that the 
results produced are meaningful and can be used without further adjustments. 

51. The reference periods used in the current FIRST are three: 

(a) FIRST Large: latest completed accounting year (if the company's 
accounting year is different from the reference year, the accounting year with 
the largest overlap with the reference year should be taken); 

(b) FIRST Small (for units maintaining accounts): latest completed 
accounting year (if the company's accounting year is different from the 
reference year, the accounting year with the largest overlap with the 
reference year should be taken); 

(cl FIRST Small (for units NOT maintaining accounts): last completed 
month during the current year. This is a moving reference period, as is 
conunon in household surveys. 

52. The information for units maintaining accounts in FIRST Small needs to 
be adjusted and deflated in order to bring it into line with the other data 
for the reference period. This process consists of two parts. 

53. First, all units included in the survey that were established after the 
reference period must be excluded from the tabulations, although they will be 
retained in the data set for future use. 

54. Second, the data for FIRST Small need to be deflated to reflect price 
levels of the reference period. It is therefore implicitly assumed that 
output of the reporting units has not changed during the intervening periods, 
thereby probably inflating the reference year's estimate (as some increase is 
likely). Deflation is done on the basis of developments in wholesale price 
indices for the various industry groups between the reference period and the 
survey period so that each individual response is brought back from the 
reporting month to the average prices for the reference period. 

55. This procedure results in a fairly accurate estimate of reference period 
output, value added, input structures and other characteristics of the sectors 
covered in FIRST. 

Publication of the information 

56. Presentation of the results of the FIRST survey is the final activity in 
the cycle and a very important one because it is the ultimate measure of 
survey success. The report must contain as much information as possible, 
presented in a concise and at the same time detailed manner. Where possible, 
results for FIRST Large and Small (which match the institutional sectors of 
non-financial corporations and households) should be presented separately as 
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well as combined. Details by economic activity should be presented in every 
case. 

57. As part of the publication, a clear description of the methodology and 
definitions used in the survey should be included. Copies of the 
questionnaires used should be annexed for reference. 
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. Tablo A. Number of inquitia 

Re$jon 

Number of 

Number of productilnl-~latEd 

Total number of production-rehted hquities including 

illi@iSS ilU&IiliSS subsets 

AUStNb 

Austria 

Denma?l( 

Finland 

FKillW 

Germany 

GIBSW 

Ireland 

lslael 

Italy 

Japan 
Luxembourg 

N8thdWKiS 

New Zealand 

Noway 

South Afka 

Spain 

Bwitmrland 

United King&m of Great Btitain 

and Notim Wand 

United states of America 

coeenia 

&NV 
Europe 

Eumpe 

Eumpe 

Eumpa 

hmpe 

Europe 

Mie East 

Eumpe 

EastAsia 

Europe 

Europe 

Europe 

owania 

Eullope 

Aflioa 

Europe 

Europe 

Eumpe 

Eumpe 

North America 

Allpia 

Agentha 

Bahama3 

Band- 

Belize 

Botswana 

Brata 

Budcina Faso 

BUN&i 

cameroon 

Chile 

Chii 

Aflka 

Latin Ameliw 

callbbean 

South Asia 

Latin America 

Africa 

Latin America 

Africa 

Aflloa 

Afha 

Lath America 

EastAsia 

32 

7 

29 

16 

29 

69 

13 

17 

a 

11 

6 

12 

4 

48 

9 

32 

52 

12 

27 

10 

42 

52 

10 

8 

6 

4 

2 

6 

21 

2 

1 

3 

13 

19 

21 

7 

24 

14 

25 

59 

8 

14 

3 

11 

S 

12 

4 

40 

9 

25 

37 

10 

23 

9 

97 

46 

8 

6 

6 

4 

1 

3 

21 

2 

1 

3 

11 

19 

26 

7 

25 

15 

29 

69 

10 

14 

3 

11 

6 

14 

4 

40 

9 

28 

37 

11 

24 

9 

47 

57 

13 

6 

6 

6 

1 

3 

21 

2 

1 

4 

11 

19 
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Table A (canlinuecl) 

counby name Fk3gion 

Number of 
Number of pfKlduclion-~ktsd 

Total number of pmduction-related inquiries inctudng 
itlquilies inquiIfes 

Wombia 

cookk3lands 

Costa Rica 

CUb24 

QQU 
Ecuador 

RlYPt 
El Safvador 

Equatotia Guinea 

Ethiopia 

Fiji 

Guatamda 

GliiliM 

f4aitl 

Hw\g Kw 
lndii 

hKJonesia 

Iran, Marnic Republic of 

Jamaioa 

Jordan 

Kuwait 

Lesotho 

Madasascar 
Malaysia 

Makllves 

Mali 

Mi3llIftlUS 

M8xico 

Mozambique 

Nepal 
Nether&nds Antilles 

Nigeria 

Paidstan 

Panama 

Fku 

Philippines 

Latin An-mica 

Oceania 

Latin Amelioa 

Caribbean 

Mie East 

Latin Amelioa 

Africa 

Latin Amerioa 

AfliW 

Africa 

Oceania 

Latin Am&a 

AfliCii 

Caribbean 

EastASia 

South Asia 

EastASia 

west Asia 

Caribbean 

Mie East 

Midde East 

Afrioa 

Africa 

EastAsia 

South Asia 

Africa 

Africa 

Latin America 

Africa 

South Ma 

Caribbean 

Africa 

South Asia 

Latin America 

Latin Am&a 

East Asia 
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3 

2 

3 

20 

24 

5 

8 

6 

3 

4 

7 

2 

4 

1 

30 

2 

17 

6 

4 

6 

4 

6 

1 

8 

1 

4 

3 

5 

16 

3 

3 

10 

5 

2 

20 

4 

3 

2 

3 

19 

19 

4 

8 

6 

3 

3 

6 

2 

4 

1 

22 

2 

17 

6 

4 

5 

4 

6 

1 

8 

1 

3 

3 

5 

16 

3 

3 

10 

5 

2 

20 

4 

3 

2 

3 

19 

23 

4 

9 

6 

3 

3 

6 

2 

4 

1 

27 

4 

19 

11 

4 

5 

8 

6 

1 

8 

1 

4 

4 

5 

16 

6 

6 

10 

5 

2 

22 

5 



Table A (ca~ihued) 

counby name 

Number of 
Number of plUdUOtiOn-BbtBd 

Total number of pmducUon+eW inquiries including 
iquilfl38 i~fiea 

Qatar 

8aintLucia 

!3aint Vincent and the &ma&m0 

8ngapom 

8riLanlra 

Swaziland 

8yriaI-l Arab Republic 

Thailand 

TOSO 

Tonga 
Tlinii and Tobago 

Turlcey 

Midde Eat 

Cal&bean 

cadbbeall 

EastAsia 

8outhAaia 

Afka 

Midde East 

EastAsia 

Afdca 

ooeania 

catibbecn 

Mdde East 

LatinAmedoa 

8 

8 

1 

18 

2 

8 

5 
, 11 

1 

2 

7 

10 

8 

8 

2 

1 

11 

2 

8 

S 

11 

1 

2 

5 

10 

3 

12 

2 

1 

11 

2 

8 

9 

13 

1 

2 

5 

11 

4 

23 

24 

53 

30 

42 

18 

21 

24 

43 

21 

47 

17 
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Table B.l. Frequency of pmduction-related inquidas 

CaWw country name 

Number of 

plUdUOtlOll- Mom fmquant 

related inquiries than annual 

FWncY 

Lass frequent 

Annual thanannual Once only 

D-W Ausbalii 
Au&a 

DeWlark 

Finland 

FlW03 

Germany 

GlBeCe 

Ireland 

Israel 

Italy 

Japan 
LllXembourg 

Malta 

Neth&dS 

New Zealand 

Norway 

South AfGoa 

spain 

Swaden 

Switzedand 

United Kingdom of Great 

Britain and Northern Hand 

United States of Amedca 

Dew&ping Algeria 

Argentina 

Bahamas 

Bargiadash 

Belize 

Botswans 

BraZa 

Butfdna Faso 

Burundi 

Cameroon 

Chile 

21 

7 

24 

14 

25 

59 

8 

14 

3 

11 

5 

12 

4 

48 

9 

25 

37 

10 

23 

9 

37 

48 

8 

8 

8 

4 

1 

3 

21 

2 

1 

3 

11 

10 

0 

12 

7 

13 

19 

3 

7 

2 

5 

1 

3 

2 

10 

4 

14 

19 

3 

7 

5 

21 

17 

3 

5 

0 

0 

1 

2 

3 

1 

0 

1 

8 

8 

5 

9 

8 

11 

28 

3 

5 

1 

5 

1 

3 

2 

35 

1 

10 

5 

2 

11 

2 

14 

16 

3 

1 

8 

1 

0 

1 

13 

1 

1 

1 

5 

5 

2 

3 

1 

1 

13 

2 

2 

0 

1 

3 

4 

0 

3 

3 

1 

13 

5 

5 

2 

2 

13 

2 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

5 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 
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Tabfe B.l (cantinued) 

-W-Y 
NUNbt3r Of 
plOdUd~- Mom frequsnt Less frequent 

C-SW ChInby name datedinquiries thanannual Annual thanannual -Mb 

chii 
Colombia 
cooklsla& 
Costa Rica 
Cuba 
cypm 
Eamior 

El Salvador 

Equabxfa Gufnea 

Ethiopia 

W 
Quatmala 

Quinea 

Halti 

HongKong 

lnda 

lndonesia 

lmn, lslamii Fkpliblio of 

Jamafoa 

Jordan 

Kuwait 

L0SOth 

Madagascar 

Malaysia 
Maidves 

Mati 

MNlfitilJS 

Mexioo 

Mozambique 

NH 
Netherlands Antilles 

NigeM 

P&&II 

Panama 

Peru 

19 11 7 1 0 

3 2 1 0 0 

2 1 1 0 0 

3 0 1 0 2 

19 17 2 0 0 

19 5 9 5 0 

4 0 4 0 0 

8 0 8 0 0 

8 1 5 0 0 

3 1 1 1 0 

3 0 3 0 0 

8 0 6 0 0 

2 1 1 0 0 

4 1 1 0 2 

1 0 0 0 1 

22 13 9 0 0 

2 0 1 1 0 

17 4 11 2 0 

6 0 3 0 3 

4 3 1 0 0 

5 0 5 0 0 

4 0 4 0 0 

8 0 8 0 0 

1 0 1 0 0 

8 3 5 0 0 

1 0 1 0 0 

3 1 0 1 1 

3 0 1 2 0 

5 4 1 0 0 

18 13 3 0 0 

3 0 1 1 1 

3 0 3 0 0 

10 3 7 0 0 

5 0 3 1 1 

2 0 2 0 0 

20 9 11 0 0 

-65- 



Table 6.1 (ootilb3d) 

Flequency 
Number of 

pfOdlK4iOtl- Mom frequent Legs fnsquent 

~WFJV cbultly name dated irquides than annual Annual thanf3nnual once onfy 

fwppinw 4 2 1 1 0 

Qatar 8 0 7 1 0 

saintfAcia 2 1 1 0 0 

saintvina3ntandthe 

Glenadnea 1 0 1 0 0 

smwom 11 6 4 1 0 

Sri Lanka 2 0 2 0 0 

swazifand 6 0 6 0 0 

syltan kfibRepublio 3 0 3 0 0 

Ehaifand 11 1 5 4 1 

MP 1 0 1 0 0 

TWP 2 1 1 0 0 

Tinid ad Tobago 5 2 2 1 0 

Turkey 10 4 5 1 0 

VMWZUB& 3 2 1 0 0 

TrensitiaruJ Bufgada 21 13 7 0 1 

Fomwtha&o&vakfa 24 8 16 0 0 

Hungary 39 16 19 4 0 

fAtvia 21 15 6 0 0 

41 27 13 0 1 

Rommia 17 13 4 0 0 
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Table 8.2. Bcope of producfion-m&ted inquiries 

Transpor- 

Number of tetioh 

plUdUCllOn- Hotels’ storege, 

related Manub Electdcity/ Construe- Wholesale/ mstau- communi- 

category Coursyme inquiries hhii turing geshmter th mailtrade rants catkm Befvioe 

, 

Developed AlMmlia 

Ausllia 

DWWIl& 

Finland 

FBnCS 

Gmmany 

G- 

Ireland 

l8rael 

w 

Jepan 
Luxembcurg 
Malta 
N6tllerfands 

New Zealand 

Norway 

South Africa 

sp* 

Bwitzedand 

United Kin&cm of 

Great Britain and 

Northern Mand 

United Btates 

of AmeIica 

21 9 9 10 12 10 9 10 10 

7 5 5 4 3 2 2 2 3 

24 8 18 5 7 7 5 4 8 

14 2 4 3 3 1 1 1 8 

25 11 12 9 7 9 4 3 8 

59 17 20 14 16 18 8 8 12 

8 3 4 2 2 1 1 1 2 

14 5 5 5 4 5 3 2 6 

3 2 2 0 0 0 1 0 0 

11 8 9 5 7 5 6 8 4 

5 1 3 1 1 3 4 1 3 

12 5 5 3 4 4 2 2 2 

4 2 2 3 2 0 1 2 2 

48 4 7 6 4 2 2 18 24 

9 4 5 4 4 6 4 4 4 

25 8 8 5 4 6 5 4 7 

37 2 7 3 4 8 4 4 9 

10 5 5 5 3 5 5 3 4 

23 7 7 2 3 8 5 10 9 

9 5 8 6 8 5 8 5 5 

37 

46 

Developin AlgJwia 8 

Algenllna 8 

Bahamas 8 

Barglade.& 4 

Belize 1 

Bolawana 3 

BKUii 21 

Burkina Faso 2 

11 

9 

4 

1 

1 

0 

1 

1 

5 

2 

17 

18 
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7 

13 

4 

1 

1 

0 

0 

1 

7 

2 

5 

14 

3 

1 

1 

0 

0 

2 

4 

1 

11 

21 

3 

2 

1 

2 

0 

2 

5 

1 

4 

11 

1 

1 

1 

1 

0 

1 

3 

1 

8 15 

13 

2 

2 

1 

0 

0 

1 

4 

1 

18 



TabbB.2(continuad) 

Tmnspor- 

Numberof tatbn, 

pNdUOttOIl- lioteld storage. 

m&ted Manufac-Electridty/Cons~c-Wholesalalrestau-communi- 

c-&WY country- iqUhies Mining tuifng gas/water tbn n3taiitmde lards cation Ben&3 

Bunmdi 
camwoon 
Chile 
china 
Colombia 

cookblands 

Costa Rice 

Cuba 

cyp- 

Ecuador 

Esypt 

ElBahedor 

EquatoliaGuinea 

Ethiopia 

W 

Guatemala 

GUilllM 

Haiti 

HmJ Kong 

India 

lndonesia 

Iran, tslamio 

Repub!icof 

Jsmaba 

Jordan 

Kuwait 

LesOlhO 

Madagascar 

Malaysia 

Maldives 

Mali 

MauriwtS 

MSJXiW 

MOZiUllbique 

1 

3 

11 

19 

3 

2 

3 

19 

19 

4 

8 

8 

9 

3 

8 

2 

4 

1 

22 

2 

17 

8 

4 

5 

4 

8 

1 

8 

1 

8 

3 

5 

18 

1 

1 

0 

12 

0 

1 

2 

3 

7 

1 

1 

0 

2 

1 

2 

0 

4 

0 

2 

0 

8 

1 

4 

1 

1 

1 

0 

1 

1 

2 

3 

0 

3 

1 

3 

4 

12 

2 

1 

3 

5 

8 

1 

1 

2 

2 

1 

2 

2 

4 

1 

11 

2 

S 

1 

4 

1 

1 

1 

1 

3 

1 

2 

3 

3 

9 

-68- 

1 

3 

0 

12 

0 

1 

2 

5 

7 

0 

2 

0 

2 

1 

2 

0 

s 

0 

5 

2 

4 

0 

4 

1 

1 

1 

0 

0 

1 

2 

3 

0 

1 

1 

0 

0 

9 

0 

1 

3 

3 

6 

0 

1 

1 

2 

0 

2 

0 

3 

0 

9 

0 

4 

0 

4 

2 

1 

1 

0 

3 

1 

2 

3 

1 

4 

1 

0 

1 

9 

1 

1 

3 

4 

8 

1 

1 

2 

2 

0 

2 

0 

3 

0 

8 

0 

2 

1 

3 

1 

1 

1 

0 

1 

1 

2 

2 

1 

0 

1 

0 

2 

7 

0 

2 

3 

5 

8 

1 

1 

0 

2 

0 

1 

0 

3 

0 

9 

0 

3 

1 

3 

1 

0 

1 

0 

2 

1 

2 

3 

0 

1 

1 

0 

5 

11 

0 

1 

3 

7 

8 

1 

1 

1 

2 

0 

3 

0 

3 

0 

9 

0 

4 

1 

3 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

1 

2 

3 

0 

7 

1 

0 

1 

7 

0 

1 

2 

0 

8 

1 

1 

1 

3 

0 

i 

3 

0 

10 

0 

2 

1 

3 

0 

1 

0 

0 

3 

1 

3 

3 

0 

0 



Table 8.2 (ccmtinued) 

T-r- 

Number of -8 

pfdUOtiOn- Hotels/ -9 

Idated Manufao- Eiecbicity/ Consttuc- WhoisssW mstau- -- 

category Countiy name inquiries Mining turing g&water tion waittlde rants cdm SeNioe 

Nepal 
Nethedands Antilbs 

Nigeli 

FMstan 

Panama 

PeN 

Philippines 

Qatar 

ssintLuoia 

Saint Vincent and 

the Grenadines 

~ngapo~ 

Sri Lanka 

Bwazitand 

Syrian Arab Republii 

Thaitand 

TOSO 

TonSa 

TrinidadandTobago 

Turkey 

Venezueh 

Tra~-~sitionai Butgaris 

Former 

czedlostovakia 

Huww 

Latvia 

Poland 

Romania 

3 

3 

10 

5 

2 

20 

4 

6 

2 

1 

11 

2 

6 

3 

11 

1 

2 

5 

10 

3 

21 

24 

39 

21 

41 

17 

1 

4 

2 

1 

0 

0 

1 

0 

2 

3 

0 

12 

15 

16 

6 

16 

6 

1 

4 

2 

1 

1 

6 

1 

2 

4 

6 

1 

12 

15 

22 

9 

15 

7 

1 

1 

2 

1 

0 

0 

1 

0 

4 

1 

0 

12 

15 

16 

9 

21 

7 

1 

3 

2 

1 

0 

2 

3 

1 

1 

1 

1 

0 

1 

2 

0 

1 

1 

4 

2 

0 

9 

0 

15 

7 

11 

3 

1 

4 

0 

1 

0 

4 

1 

0 

a 
2 

2 

10 

6 

22 

12 

17 

5 

1 

4 

0 

1 

0 

5 

1 

1 

4 

2 

0 

10 

5 

16 

12 

a 
1 

1 

3 

1 

1 

1 

3 

3 

1 

1 

1 

3 

0 

1 

0 

0 

1 

0 

3 

1 

0 

a 

0 

21 

7 

13 

5 

1 

5 

0 

1 

0 

5 

1 

1 

4 

2 

0 

6 

4 

16 

2 

9 

1 
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Table 8.3. Coverage of pnaducffon-&ted inqhkts 

counby name 

Nutnbar of 

plOdUOliOn-IWlidBd 

inqui&s 

DWdOp3d Almtda 

AUSti 

Denmalfc 

Finland 

FranCe 

Genmny 

GlEtWX 

Hand 

lsrael 

ltaiv 

Jepan 
~mt@wil 
Malta 
NelhMh-d9 

New Zealand 

Nomay 

Switzerland 

United Kingdom of Gmat Bfifain 

snd Northern bland 

United States of America 

Algeria 

Argmtins 

Bahamas 

Banghdesh 

Belize 

Botswans 

Bti 

Burkins Faso 

Ewundi 

Cameroon 

Chile 

-7o- 

21 

7 

24 

14 

25 

59 

8 

14 

a 

11 

S 

12 

4 

48 

9 

25 

57 

10 

23 

9 

37 

48 

8 

8 

8 

4 

1 

9 

21 

2 

1 

3 

11 

9 

5 

10 

7 

23 

18 

5 

S 

1 

8 

4 

9 

1 

38 

8 

10 

34 

5 

18 

7 

8 

98 

8 

1 

8 

2 

1 

3 

20 

2 

1 

1 

8 

12 

2 

14 

7 

2 

41 

3 

9 

2 

5 

1 

3 

3 

10 

1 

16 

3 

5 

5 

2 

29 

10 

2 

5 

0 

2 

0 



Table 8.3 (continued) 

China 

Colombia 

codclsland.9 

Costa RIO% 

Cuba 

cyp- 

Eottaclor 

ElBahdor 

Equatwia Guinea 

Ethiopia 

Fll 

Guatemala 

Quinea 

Has 

Hong Kens 

lndla 

Indonesia 

Iran, lslamio Republic of 

Jamaica 

Jodan 

Kuwait 

Lesotho 

Madagascar 

MaliEysia 

Mamhfes 

Mali 

Maluitius 

Mexioo 

M0ZEUllbique 

Nepal 

Netherlands Aniflles 

NigeM 

Pakistan 

Panama 

PWU 

19 7 12 

3 0 3 

2 2 0 

3 3 0 

19 9 10 

19 17 2 

4 1 3 

6 7 1 

6 4 2 

3 0 3 

3 2 1 

6 6 0 

2 1 1 

4 2 2 

1 0 1 

22 16 6 

2 0 2 

17 15 2 

6 6 0 

4 0 4 

5 4 1 

4 4 0 

6 3 3 

1 0 1 

6 4 4 

1 0 1 

3 0 3 

3 1 2 

5 1 4 

16 5 11 

3 1 2 

3 0 3 

10 2 6 

5 3 2 

2 1 1 

20 15 5 
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Table B.3 (continueci) 

Phtlippine8 
Qatar 
B8intLuoi8 
Baint Vincent and the Gmadnea 

Bing8pore 

BriLanka 

Bw8zikmd 

Bylim Amb Ftepublii 

WP 

TonSa 

Tinktad and Tobago 

Turkey 

Venazueb 

4 

8 

2 

1 

11 

2 

6 

3 

11 

1 

2 

5 

10 

3 

a 
6 
1 

1 

6 

0 

6 

3 

4 

0 

1 

0 

9 

0 

1 

2 

1 

0 

a 

2 

0 

0 

7 

1 

1 

5 

7 

3 

&rsaM 21 9 12 

Former Czechoslovakia 24 0 24 

f+waty 39 6 33 

Latvia 21 6 13 

Foiand 41 21 20 

ROIlld8 17 17 0 
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Table 8.4. Melhod of anumeration of production-refatad inquities 

colmby name 

Method 

Number of PlQductiOn- 

plTx.fucIion- mlafed inquiries h&iv T&- No 

related irquiries induding subsets Mail Field Wd Records phone Other answer 

Developed AuslIalia 

Auslria 

Denmalic 

Fiiland 

FEUlCe 

GSiIlll~ 

GIWCS 

Ireland 

lsrael 

Italy 

Japan 
Luxemboufg 
Malta 
Netherfad 

New Zealand 

Nomay 

South Afrloa 

sph 

Sweden 

Switzerland 

United Kingdom of 

Great Btitain and 

Northern Ireland 

Unitad Stabs 

of Ameka 

Deveiopilq Algeria 

ArgeIllina 

21 28 24 0 

7 7 8 0 

24 25 0 0 

14 15 15 0 

25 29 29 0 

59 89 87 1 

8 10 9 1 

14 14 14 0 

3 3 2 1 

11 11 10 1 

5 8 0 8 

12 14 14 0 

4 4 4 0 

48 48 35 0 

9 9 9 0 

25 28 28 0 

37 37 37 0 

10 11 8 1 

23 24 21 0 

9 9 9 0 

37 47 47 

48 57 49 

8 13 8 

8 8 3 

8 8 8 

4 8 1 

1 1 1 

3 3 3 

21 21 0 

2 2 0 

1 1 1 

3 4 1 

0 

3 

5 

3 

0 

5 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

3 

-73 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

13 

0 

2 

0 

0 

3 

0 

0 

4 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

25 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

19 

0 

0 

0 



Tabb 8.4 (continued) 

Mefhod 

Number of PlWduCth- 

Pm- Ielated inquiries Maw Tele- ’ No 

categoty counby name idatediqullle8lndudlngsubaeta Mali Field field &COI& phone Other answer 

Chile 

Chii 

Cobmbia 

cookblands 

Costa Rica 

Cuba 

Cyprus 

Ecuador 

El Bahfador 

Equatoda Guinea 

EUliOfh 

Fii 

Guatemafa 

GUillt3B 

Haiti 

~WKong 

lrda 

l- 

Iran, Mamii 

R3puMl of 

Jamaica 

Jo&n 

Kuwait 

Lesottro 

Mada9ascar 

Malaysia 

Maldives 

Mall 

Mautitius 

MexiaJ 

Mozambique 

Ne@ 

Netherlands 

Anflles 

Nigeria 

11 

19 

3 

2 

3 

19 

19 

4 

8 

3 

3 

3 

3 

2 

4 

1 

22 

2 

17 

3 

4 

5 

4 

3 

1 

8 

1 

3 

3 

5 

18 

3 

3 

10 

11 

19 

3 

2 

3 

19 

2s 

4 

9 

3 

3 

3 

3 

2 

4 

1 

27 

4 

19 

11 

4 

5 

8 

3 

1 

8 

1 

4 

4 

5 

13 

3 

3 

10 

4 

7 

3 

2 

0 

19 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

3 

0 

0 

0 

14 

0 

2 

0 

0 

0 

0 

S 

1 

8 

1 

0 

3 

0 

16 

0 

0 

4 

7 

0 

0 

0 

3 

0 

22 

3 

9 

6 

3 

3 

0 

2 

4 

1 

9 

4 

17 

11 

4 

5 

8 

0 

0 

0 

0 

4 

1 

5 

0 

6 

3 

6 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

3 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

11 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 
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Table B.4 (continued) 

Mdlod 

Number of Prodwtion- 

ProductiOn- related inquiries Maw Tel* No 

C-mY Country name related inquities inchhg subsets Mail Field fiild Fbcmds phone Other answer 

Pakistan 

Panama 

PWU 

Phaippines 

Qatar 

seintLuois 

Saint Vinoent and 

the Grenadines 

-9apo~ 

Sri Lanka 

Swaziland 

Syrian Arab 

Ffepublii 

Thaihld 

TOSO 

Tonga 

Trinii and 

Tobstso 

Turkey 

V0MWh 

TranGticnal Bulgaria 

Former 

czedlosiovakia 

HWPY 

Latvia 

Poland 

ROmania 

5 5 

2 2 

20 22 

4 5 

8 12 

2 2 

1 1 

11 11 

2 2 

8 8 

3 3 

11 13 

1 1 

2 2 

5 6 

10 11 

3 4 

21 21 

24 24 

39 43 

21 21 

41 47 

17 17 
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1 

11 

2 

8 

5 

10 

0 

18 

24 

43 

21 

47 

17 

2 

2 

0 

5 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

3 

7 

1 

1 

0 

1 

4 

1 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

11 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

22 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

2 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 



Table 8.5. Type of enumemtion of prodwton-mlti inquhies 

country name 

Type 
Number of Pfutuo8on-mlated 

pnxluctlm-relatsd inquiliesinoludlrtg -prd 
inquiries enumetahn Bampie survey 

Devstoped f4ustdla 

Ausbia 

DellnVllk 

Finland 

FranCe 

Germany 
G- 

lleland 

Israel 

Italy 

Japan 
Luxembcwg 

Malta 

Nethedands 

New Zealand 

Nomay 
south Aflica 

m 

!3wibmrland 

United Kingdom of Gmat 
Britain and Northern Ireland 

United States of America 

Developing 

BlWii 

Budcina Faso 

BuNndi 

Camemon 

Chile 

21 28 10 18 

7 7 8 1 

24 25 20 5 

14 15 10 5 

25 29 8 21 

s9 89 48 21 

8 10 7 3 

14 14 9 5 

8 s 0 3 

11 11 7 4 

5 8 3 3 

12 14 8 8 

4 4 3 1 

48 48 31 17 

9 9 3 8 

25 28 19 9 

37 37 21 18 

10 11 3 8 

23 24 4 20 

9 9 8 3 

37 47 22 25 

48 57 19 38 

8 13 7 8 

8 8 3 3 

8 8 3 3 

4 8 3 3 

1 1 1 0 

3 3 0 3 

21 21 18 5 

2 2 2 0 

1 1 0 1 

3 4 1 3 

11 11 9 2 
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Table B.5 (continued) 

Number of PltXklCtiOn-mlatsd 

Country name 
production-related inquiries including Complete 

inquides subsets enumeration Sample survey 

Chii 19 19 19 0 . 

Colombia 3 3 1 2 

Cook Islands 2 2 2 0 

Costa Rica 3 3 1 2 

Cuba 19 19 19 0 

cypw 19 23 7 16 

Ecuador 4 4 4 0 

Ewpt 8 9 8 1 

El Balvador 6 6 5 1 

Equatotia Guinea 3 3 1 2 

Ethiopia 3 3 3 0 

Fiii 8 6 5 1 

Guatemala 2 2 1 1 

Guinea 4 4 4 0 

Haiti 1 1 1 0 

Hong lwl 22 27 12 15 

hdla 2 4 2 2 

Indonesia 17 19 12 7 

Iran, Islamic Republic of 8 11 3 8 

Jamaica 4 4 0 4 

Joti 5 5 0 5 

Kuwait 4 8 4 4 

LesOUlO 6 6 6 0 

Madagascar 1 1 1 0 

Malaysia 8 8 4 4 

MtiWS 1 1 0 1 

Mali 3 4 2 2 

Mauritius 3 4 3 1 

Mexico 5 5 0 5 

Mozambique 16 18 16 0 

Nepal 3. 8 2 4 

Netherlands Antilles 3 6 3 3 

NigeM 10 10 8 2 

Pakistan 5 6 5 0 

Panama 2 2 2 0 

Peru 20 22 14 8 
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Table 8.5 (oontinued) 

Type 

Number of Production-related 
pmduction-fk~tad inquiries including Complete 

C-Qw Country name inquiries subsets enumeration Sample survey 

Philippines 4 5 1 4 

Qatar 8 12 9 3 

saint Lucia 2 2 1 1 

Saint Vincent and 

the Gmnadlnes 1 1 1 0 

singapom 11 11 6 5 

Sri Lanka 2 2 0 2 

6 6 6 0 

Syrian Amb Republll 3 3 0 3 

Thailand 11 13 7 6 

TOSO 1 1 1 0 

Tmga 2 2 2 0 

Trinidad and Tobago 5 5 0 5 

Turlcey 10 11 9 2 

Venezuela 3 4 1 3 

TraIMional Bulgafia 21 21 21 0 

Former Czechoslovakia 24 24 24 0 

Hungary 39 43 33 10 

Latvia 21 21 6 15 

Poland 41 47 38 9 

Romania 17 17 15 2 
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Annex IV 

QUESTIONNAIRE 
COUNTRY 

United Nations Statistical Office 

QUESTIONNAIRE ON NATIONAL SURVEY STRATEGIES FOR MEASURING 
ECONOMIC STRUCTURE AND GROWTH 

true 

This questionnaire consists of three sections. Section A is 
a general inventory of your work programme in economic 
statistics. The information provided in Section A should refer 
to all non-agricultural economic activities surveyed, 
irrespective of the size of the unit, that is, it should include 
household and small-scale economic activity as well as the 
largest enterprises. Section . requests for each inquiry listed 
in Section A (and for subsets of the statistical universe that 
you may be treating differently in terms of survey methodology) 
specific details considered pertinent to various strategy issues. 
Finally, Section C requests a bibliography of the published 
results of the inquiries. 

In Section A please give the ~5~9 of each economic inquiry 
that would be considered a part of your current statistical 
survey programme on non-agricultural economic activities and 
indicate the frecnBz&v of the emeratia and the S_CO~~ of 
economic activity addressed. Use additional pages if necessary, 
making sure to number. each inquiry. Then, in Section B, please 
supply further details on each inquiry or subset, as requested. 
You should use one page of Section B for each inquiry listed in 
Section A. Five pre-numbered pages have been provided for 
Section B, as well as one un-numbered page, to be used for 
additional copies, if necessary. 

If you have any questions concerning the questionnaire, 
please feel free to contact us by FAX (the FAX number is 212-963- 
4116), or you may prefer to telephone Ms. Ferrara of the 
Industrial StatiStiCS Section, who is the person directly 
involved with this survey. Her telephone number is 212-963-4585. 
Since we too may have questions as we compile the responses to 
your returned questionnaire, we would appreciate receiving from 
you the name, address and telephone number of a person whom we 
might contact directly, if necessary. 

Name of person: 

Address: Tel. 

FAX 

Thank you for your kind attention. The results of this study 
will help to ensure that the methodological work of the United 
Nations statistical Office in industrial statistics is based on a 
comprehensive picture of the activities of Member States in this 
field in all parts of the world. 
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--- 
UammT 

OUERVIEU OF THE YQI-A(;IIIWLTLRU EQIIIIIIC STATISTICS m 

If, for any inquiry, parts of the statistical universe (expressed in terms of scope of activity or establishment size, etc.) 
are surveyad at different times and/Or frquency intervals, please list each pert as if it ware a separate inquiry. 

IRWIRV RUE OF IWIRY FREQlElCY 
Ro. 

(Check as tiny as appiy) 

0 Once only 
Cl Monthly 
0 Puerterly 
El AnnuaL 
0 Biennial 
II Ouirquamial 
0 Decemial 

0 Once only 
Cl Monthly 
0 Warterly 
IJ Amucrl 
0 Biennial 
0 Ouirquemial 
0 Decemial 
0 Other: 

3. Cl Once only 
Cl Monthly 
Cl Quarterly 
0Amua1 
0 Biemial 
0 Duinquemiel 
0 Decermial 
0 Other: 

II Once only 
0 Monthly 
El Quarterly 
II Annual 
0 Biennial 
0 Quifquemiel 
0 Decamial 
0 Other: 

CiOnce only 
0 Monthly 
0 Ouarterty 
0 Annual 
0 Biennial 
0 Ouinquemiel 
0 Decennial 
0 Other: 

I -8O- 

0 Rining 
0 Hafwfacturing 
0 Elect., Gas L Uater St&y 
0 Construction 
0 Uholesale Q Retail Trades 
0 Hotels end Restaurants 
Cl fransp., Storage & Cami. 
0 Other Services 

0 Mining 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas P Water SwLy 
0 Construction 
0 wholesale 8 Retail Trades 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Trmp., Storage & Cami. 
Cl Other Services 

I3 Other: 

Cl Hinihg 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas 8 Uater Supply 
CJ Construction 
OUholesale 8 Retail Trades 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Transp., Storage 8 Coma. 
Cl Other Services 

0 Mining 
0 Mafwfacturibg 
Cl ELect., Gas 8 Uater SIQply 
0 Construction 
D Wholesale 8 Retail Trades 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
II Transp., Storage 8 Cam. 
0 Other Services 

0 Mining 
0 Hafufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas 8 Uater SwLy 
0 Construction 
0 Uhokesale P Retail Trades 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Tramp., Storage 8 Cane. 
0 Other Services 



Section A (continued) 

WERVIN OF TnE YII-ua1an.nmL Ecamxc BTATIBTICB - 

If, for any inquiry, parts of the statistical universe (exprweed in terms of scope of activity or estlolishmnt size, etc.) 
are surveyed at different times a&or frequemy intervals, please List each part as if it uere a s-ate inquiry. 

IRWIRY RRE OF IRWIRY FREQlEWCl 

m.. 
(Check as many as appty) 

- 0 Once only 
0 Monthly 
0 Werterly 
0-1 
0 Biennial 
0 Quinqumnial 
0 Decennial 
Cl Other: 

0 Mining 
0 bnufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas 8 Water Supply 
0 Construction 
0 Uholesale B Retail Trades 
0 Hotels end Restaurants 
0 Trensp., Storage 8 Com. 
0 Other Services 

- 0 Once only 
0 Rcnthly 
0 Duarterly 
OAmml 
0 Biennial 
0 guinquemial 
0 Decennial 
0 Other: 

0 Mining 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas B Uater Supply 
0 Construction 
0 Uholesale 8 Retail fredeo 
0 Hotels and Reetaurants 
0 Transp., Storage 8 Cam. 
0 Other Services 

0 Once only 
0 Ronthly 
0 Duarterly 
Ohnwel 
0 Biennial 
0 Duinquemial 
0 Decemiat 
0 Other: 

0 Mining 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas 8 Uater kppty 
0 Cmstruction 
0 Uholeeale 8 Retail Trades 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Tramp., Storage 8 Corn. 
0 Other Services 

- 0 Once only 
0 Monthly 
0 guerterly 
OAIVWOL 
0 Biemial 
; Qu;uial 

0 Other: 

0 Mining 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., Gas 8 Uater Sqq~ly 
0 Construction 
0 Uholeeale 8 Retail Tracks 
0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Tramp., Storage B Cam. 
0 Other Services 

- 0 Once only 
0 Renthly 
0 gusrterly 
Ohld 

0 Mining 
0 Manufacturing 
0 Elect., gas 8 Uater Supply 
0 Construction 

0 Biennial 0 Uholesale & Retail Trades 
0 Cwifquemiel 0 Hotels and Restaurants 
0 Decemial 0 Tranep., Storage 8 Cam. 
0 Other: 0 Other Services 
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Section B 

DEmlPlIQI OF 1Y)IVIDUAl. IyQlIRiES 

IIQlIRv W.l, (as listed in Section A) NAW OF INWIRY 

1. STATfSTICAl, WITS CWERED BY TRIS INWIRY (DEFIYITIQI DF TWE STATISTICAL WIVERSE) 

0 All mits -““““““-‘-----------, Go on to Guestion 2 

0 only selected mits m---------------p Ansuer Part s below 

a. Please indicate at\ criteria used to define the units covered; where rquested, indicate also the category used 
within each critxc-n. 

0 Nu&er of persons angaged (Specify)---> 0 5 or more engaged 
0 10 or more engaged 
0 20 or more emaged 
0 50 or mre smoged 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Location (Specify)--------------------> 0 Rural areas cdy 
0 Urban areaa wily 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Licenced/rcgistcred urits (PLease describe the bssis on which Liceming or rylistrrtion is required):- 

0 Other criteria (Please dcscfik in detail): 

2. 

If survey method for this inquiry is the sa for all units covered, please ensuer quaations only in the first 
colum betou. If method differs for subsets of units, use a separate cotum for each s&set. See back of psge for 
additional column, if need& 

S&oat K$ (Describe): 

8. Inpliryawried art by: a. lnpliy carried out by: 

0 Hail 0 pait 
0 Field emmrators 0 Field arWllCrators 
0 Telephone 0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 0 Other (Speoify): 

b. Type of irquiiy: b. Type of inrpliry: 

0 Complete eruseration 
0 Sample survey (Please ansuer betou) 

0 Conpkete enuseration 
0 Sample survey (Please ansuer below) 

Tvaof sm\im frame: 
0 Ano 
0 List 

Tvmof saesotim frame: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source( 1 of samlim frame: 
0 Rcgis:cr 
0 Paprlation/housing census 
0 Speciat listim activity 

SourceCci) of saDtim frmie: 
0 Rr&ster 
OPopulotian/housing census 
0 Specia\ ListinS activity 

S.enuLins~ edure: 
0 SiriSLe-s:& 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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Sarplim procedure: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 



IlcuIRY MO.1 (Continued) 

S&met #3 (Describe): 

a. Inqriryurricdait by: 

0 Mail 

Fi 
Field enunarators 
Tetaphone 

Cl Other (Specify): 

b. Typeofinpliry: 

0 Complete emmaration 
0 Saple survey (Please ansuer below) 

TVKE of sasmlins frame: 
Cl Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of sadins freme: 
0 Resister 
Cl P&ulation/haming census 
0 Special listing activity 

Samtins mxedurq: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 

Maset #4 (Descrik): 

a. Inyirycarriedaut by: 

0 Mail 
Cl Field emmerators 
0 Telephorn 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Typofinquiy: 

0 Conplete enmeration 
0 Smple survey (Please ansuer klou) 

Woe of sasvlins frame: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of samDlim frame: 
0 Register 
Cl Population/housing census 
0 Special listing activity 

Sandins mxdure: 
Cl Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Ctuster 
Stratification criteria: 
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DR~IPTIOI OF 1Y)IVIDUAI. I~IRIRS 

IRWIRY RO.1 (as listed in Section A) RAIRZ OF IRWIRT 

STATISTICAL WITS COVERED ST THIS IRWIRT (DEFIYITIOI OF TIE STATISTICAL URIERSE) 

0 ALL cnits -.........................> Go on to Question 2 

0 QILy eehctd knits ----------------> At-suer Part a blow 

a. Please indicate alt criteria used to define the units coversd; where requested, indicate also the category used 
uithin each critzon. 

Cl Nut&r of persons engaged (Specify)---> 0 5 or more engagad 
0 10 or mre engaged 
0 20 or more engaged 
II 50 or awe engaged 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Lwatim (Specify)...................., 0 Rural areas only 
0 Urban areas only 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Licenced/registered mits (Please describe the basis on uhich licencing or registration is required):- 

0 Other criteria (Please describe in detail): 

If survey mthod for this inquiry is the sme for all units covered, please answer questions only in the first 
colum below. If mthod differs for s&sets of units, use a separate colum for each s&set. See back of page for 
additiamL coMm, if needed. 

ALL UIITS 
DR W #l (Describe): 

a. Illprirl, carried out bv: 

0 Mail 
0 Field emmarators 
Cl Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Type of inpli#y: 

0 Complete enuneration 
0 Sanpte survey (Please answer below) 

MC sandino fra: 
A Are:’ 
0 List 

Sotweets) of samoIirm fra : 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
0 Special Listing activity 

Sanulim D ocedurq: 
0 Single-s:age 
Cl Multi-stage 
a Cluster 
Stratificatim criteria: 

Sx&et 112 (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carried out by: 

II Rail 
0 Field eruserators 
0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Type of impair: 

0 Conpletc efnmwat i on 
Cl Simple survey (Please answer below) 

TVDC of samlim frame: 
0 Area 
u List 

Source(s) of sanmtino frame: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
0 Special listing activity 

Sanvlino cwocedure: 
0 SingLe-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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IilRiXRYlKL~ U3ntinuad) 

s&set #3 (Describe): 

a. IIV@~ carried out by: 

0 Mail 
0 Field enmerators 
0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Typofifquiry: 

0 Cceplete enuseration 
Cl Se&e survey (Please ansuer belou) 

Tmeof samline from: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source(o) of samlino frame: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
Cl Special listirm activity 

Sanv~ine wocedure: 
0 Sinple-stage 
II Uulti-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 

S&mot # (Describe): 

a. IE@~ carriedout bv: 

0 Mail 
0 Field enuaarators 
0 lelcphone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. fyp of inpJiry: 

0 Cosplete enuseratim 
0 Smple survey (Please amner belou) 

Tvoaof sanutino frama: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of smmlino frame: 
0 Resister 
II PoDutation/houaing census 
0 Special Listing activity 

anolino mnxdure: 
i Sirmte-stage 
0 Uulti-sta& 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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Section B 

DEmIPTIQ DF IY)IVIWRL IRWIRIES 

I#UII(~ w0.x (as listed in Section A) RAW OF lRWfRY 

1. STATI!3TIUt WXTS armm, BY TMS IRWIRY (DEFIWITIQI DF THE STATISTICAL UWERSE) 

0 All mits camcd”““““““-‘----------, Go on to Question 2 

Cl only fdected mits cwued----------------B Answer Pert bekou 

a. PLease indicate all criteria used to define the units covered: uhere requested, indicate a&o the category used 
within each criterion. 

II N&m&r of persons engagcd (Specify)---> 0 5 or mre engaged 
0 10 or more engaged 
0 20 or more engaged 
0 50 or awe engaged 
Cl Other (Specify): 

0 Location (Spcify)--------------------, 0 Rural areas only 
a Urban areas only 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Licenced/registered units (PLease describe the basis on which Licewing or registration is required):- 

0 Other criteria (PLeasc describe in detail): 

2. OFEtRHRATIa 

If survey method for this inquiry is the sass for all units covered, please anamer qucttims only in the first 
colum belou. If mthod differs for subsets of units, use a separate cohmn for each subset. See back of page for 
additional colums, if needad. 

ALL UIITS 
Ul S&et #l (Describe): M R (Describe): 

a. lrquiry carried out by: a. Inquiry csrrial art by: 

a Hail 
0 Field enuserators 
a Telephme 
0 Other (Specify): 

a Mail 
0 Field enunerators 
a Talcphone 
a Other (Specify): 

b. Typ of irqriry: b. Type of inquiry: 

a Conptete enmeration 
a Saaple survey (Pleese anamer bat(w) 

a Couptete -ration 
a Su@e survey (PLease answer below) 

Tbwe of saWins frame: Type .of samIino frame: 
0 Area 0 Area 
a List a List 

Source(s) of sanm~itw frame: 
0 Ragister 
Cl Population/housing census 
a Special listing activity 

Source<s) of sam~ina frama: 
Cl Register 
0 Population/housing census 
a Special listing activity 

SamLifw procedure: 
.a Single-stage 
a Uulti-stage 
a CLuster 
Stratification criteria: 

Sad in0 vraedre: 
a Single-stage 
a Multi-stage 
a Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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IRUIRT RO.3 (Continued) 

S&uet n (Describe): 

a. 1nqrir-y carried out by: 

0 hit 
0 Field emmaretors 
0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Type of inquiry: 

0 Complete efnmmaticm 
0 Smple survey (PLeasa ammer klow) 

Typa of sanulina franc: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of samtins frema: 
0 Register 
0 PaprlatiWhaming cmsua 
0 Special Listing activity 

Sanvlins orocedure: 
D Single-stage 

S&xset #4 (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carrid out byz 

0 Hail 
0 Field emmwetors 
0 Telcphme 
II Other (Specify): 

b. Type of inquiry: 

II Ccirplete enuseraticm 
0 Smple survey (Please answer below) 

fn5e of sanulik fram: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of samlitw frama: 
0 Register 
0 PopuletiotVhousing cams 
Cl Special listing activity 

Sedrd i m tmcecbrc: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 

0 n&t i -stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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Section R 

DERmIPTIQ OF I#IVIDlJAL IRWIRIES 

IIQlfRY lRJ.5 (as Listed in Section A) RUE OF 1RaJIRT 

1. STATISTICAL UllTS CLMRED RY THIS I#uIRY CDEFIWXTIPI OF TRE RTATIRTICM UR1VRRRR) 

0 All wits ---------.-.--------------> Co on to Duestion 2 

0 ally selectd ulits cnwmd----------------P Ansuer Part q blow 

a. Please indicate all criteria .ussd to define the units covered; where requested, indicate also the category used 
uithin each criterion. 

0 Nudzier of persons engagcd (Specify)---> 0 5 or mre engaged 
0 10 or mre angagsd 
0 20 or mre angaged 
0 50 or mre engaged 
0 Other (Specify): 

(-J Lmatjon (Spccjfy)----.-.---.---------> 0 Rural arees only 
0 Urban arees only 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Licenced/registered units (Please describe the besis on which ticancing or registration is w&red):- 

0 Other criteria (Please describe in detail): 

2. IOS OF RIRRERATIQ 

If survey method for this inquiry is the Sam for all units covered, please ensuer questions only in the first 
colum belw. If method differs for subsets of units, use a sepsrate column for each subset. See back of pegc for 
additionel colums, if needad. 

ALL UIITR 
CRt SIlbsct tl (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carried out by: 

R&ewt R2 (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carried art by: 

0 Mail 0 Mail 
0 Field enuaarators 0 Field ewserators 
0 Telephone 0 Tekphne 
0 Other (Specify): Cl Other (Specify): 

b. Type of ifquiry: b. Type of inquiq: 

0 Carplete enuseration 0 Cosplete entmration 
0 Saple survey <PLeese ansuer beion) 0 Sample survey (PLeasa answer belou) 

1w.x of saeoLim freme: vve ssmlim frsma: 
IJ Area A heif 
0 List Cl List 

Source<s) of saimling franc: Sotweets) of semlim freme: 
0 Register Cl Register 
0 Poprlation/housing census ,lJ Population/housing census 
0 Special listing activity U Special listing activity 

Sanulim brmxdurg: Sap1 irk4 broceckwe: 
Cl Single-stage 0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 0 Multi-stege 
0 CLuster 0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: Stratification criteria: 
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B&met 83 (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carried mt by: 

0 Nail 
0 Field enmerators 
0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Typof iquiry: 

0 Cceplete emmaration 
0 Smple survey (Please answar below) 

Ty~c of scmplifw frame: 

II Area 
0 List 

Source(s) of samlirw frma: 
0 Register 
0 Poprlotion/housing census 
0 Special listitw activity 

mmlin4 wocedure: s 
0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stege 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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S&wt # (Describe): 

a. Inquiry carried out Ly: 

0 Mail 
0 Field emmarators 
0 Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. Type of iwiry: 

0 Ccmplete enumxaticm 
0 Smpie survey (Please ansuer below) 

fyue of samkin frma: 
0 Area 
0 List 

Sourcets) of samlins frame: 
0 Register 
0 PapulatiuVhousioo census 
0 Special listins activity 

Sanvlin4 oroceduce: 
0 SitWe-stage 
0 Hulti-stag; 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 



aUmr 

Section B 

Ii#WIRY MD.2 (8s listed in Section A) NANZ OF INWXRY 

1. STATISTXAI. WITS - DY THIS IDWIRy <DEFIllIlI(I DF TtlE STATISTICAL UDIWRSE) 

0 All mits comeb-------------------------, Go on to Question 2 

0 QIlys&!ctedlmits cwerd---e------------p Ansner Pgrt betow 

a. Please indicate u criteria used to define the units covered; uhere requested, indicate also the category used 
within each criterion. 

0 Nuber of persons engaged (Specify)---> 0 5 or mre engaged 
0 10 or more engagad 
0 20 or more engaged 
0 50 or more engaged 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Lwatic+j (SpKify)--------------------, 0 Rural areas only 
0 Urbsn are00 only 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Licmad/rcgistered units (Please describe the Msis on which licming or registration is required):- 

0 Other criteria (Ptease describe in detail): 

If survey method for this inquiry is the same for all units covered, please answer questions only in the first 
colum belw. If method differs for subsets of units, use a separate colum for each s-et. See back of page for 
atUitional colums, if neaded. 

ALL UIXTS 
CR #bet a (Describe): St&et #2 (Describe): 

a. Ilquiv carried out by: a. 1np~if-y carricd out by: 

0 Hail 0 Hail 
0 Field axmcrators II Field enusarators 
0 Telephona 0 Telephone 
0 Other (Spacify): 0 Other (Spacify): 

b. Type ef inquiry: b. Type of irquiry: 

0 Complete efunsraticm 
0 Smfple survey (Please ansner below) 

0 (hrplete enussration 
0 Sapte survey (Ptease answer klon) 

Tyoc of samlino frame : 
0 Area 
0 List 

Tvos of samlino frame: 
0 Area 
0 list 

Source<s) of ssasolino frame: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
0 Special listing activity 

Source(s) of samtin frama: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
0 Special Listing activity 

Sam1 ins procedure: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Muutti-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 

Sam1 ino procedwe: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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IRUIIRTRO.~ (Contifwd) 

S&get #3 (Describe): 

a. IrquirycarrialWtby: 

S&set c1 (Describe): 

a. inquiyurriedartby~ 

0 nail 
0 Field enmsrators - 
0, Telephone 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Mail 
0 Field enusarators 
0 Teleplone 
0 Other (Spacify): 

b. Typeofirqriy: 

Cl Complete enuaarstion 
0 Sample survey (Please amuer belou) 

1yf.x of sarrPtins fram: 
0 Area 
0 List 

b. lypofirqriqz 

0 Ccnpletc anarration 
0 savpto survey (Pleaseansuer belou) 

m of sanvlina frame: 
0 Area * 
a List 

(s) of smLirw Source frame: Source<s) of samlima fra: 

0 Register 0 Register 

0 PoprlatiorVha8sing cansus OPoprtation/housingcanaua 

Cl Speciei listing activity 0 Special listing activity 

SanmLino orwedure: 
Cl Singte-stage 
0 Mutti-stage 
Cl CLuster 
Stratification criteria: 

Sanvlino woc*q: 
Cl Sinale-stage 
0 wulLstag; 
Cl Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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ImJXRY Ro.- (as listed in Section A) MJE OF llouIff 

1. STATISTICAL WITS CWERB II TRIS IWIRY <DEFIllITIQ OF TIE STATlSTlCM UlfVERSE~ 

II ally selected mite m Isem **-* ~~~~~~~ > -mr fg&Q blow 

a. Please indicate all criteria used to define the units covered; where requested, indicate also the category used 
within each criterion. 

0 Nudnw of persma angaged (Specify)---> ti 5 or smre angaged 
0 10 or mre engaged 
II 20 or mre engaged 
05oormoreengaged 
0 Other (Specify): 

0 Lwatim (Specify)--------------------, 0 Rural araas only 
0 Urban areas only 
0 Other (spacify): 

Cl Licenced/registered mits (Please describa the basis on which licancing or registration is required):- 

0 Other criteria (Please describe in detail): 

2. llETRDSOF -TIoI( 

If survey mthod for this inquiry is the sma for all units covered, plmse answer wtims only in the first 
columl below. If method differs for s&sets of wits, use a separate colum for each s-et. See back of page for 
additionaL colums, if nesded. 

ALL UITS 
OR Shset +t (Describe): 

a. Inquiry cerriad out by: 

0 Mail 
II Field ernmwators 
Cl Tele&me 
Cl Other (Spcify): 

b. Typeofirqriry: 

0 Cceplete -ration 
Cl Sample survey (Please answr belou) 

Tnn of saiwlino fra: 
0 Area 
II List 

Sourcets) of rmAino frmse: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing cemm 
0 Specie1 listing activity 

Sad i no orocedure: 
U Single-stage 
0 Multi-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 

$Maet @ (Describe): 

a. Ifq8irycarridwt~ 

0 Hail 
0 Field enuserators 
0 Tele@mne 
cl Other (Specify): 

b. T~pc of im@ry: 

0 Ccsplete emmaration 
0 Saple survey (Please answer below) 

WC 0 sanulino frams 
A Areaf 

: 

0 List 

Source(s) of samlima from: 
0 Register 
0 Population/housing census 
0 Spcial listing activity 

sad ins cwaxdure: 
0 Single-stage 
0 Nulti-stage 
0 Cluster 
Stratification criteria: 
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rllwnt No. ~mxltinwd) 

w (Describe): 

0 nail 
0 Field enunerators 
0 Tehphone 
0 other (Specify): 

b. type of ingriw: 

0 conplete -ration 
0 Smple survey (Please mswr below) 

7 
0 List 

ccts) of ramtim fraaw 
U Llegisier 
0 Populetion/housim census 
0 Special listing activity 

i??w%s- w 

; w:;:tm 

Stmtiticetion criteria: 

m #b (Describe): 

0 usi1 
0 Ficid emmerators 
0 TeLepilme 
0 Other (Specify): 

b. typeof inplim 

0 tempteta -ration 
0 Smple surwy (PIeme answr below) 

me 0 samlino frame 
A *re*f 

: 

0 List 

w 
0 Population/homing census 
0 Spaciat listing l ctivity 

8=!gwg- s 

0 mJ1ti-stage 
0 Cluster 
Str8titieatim criteria: 



I Iulm~*-IIIIIIIIItll 

tmann act-l, (as listed in Section A) IMEoF1mJtRY 

Title of publication 

Govemmnt office issuing the pdicatim 

For latest available issue: Year(s) covered 

For periodicals, indicate frcquacy 

Publication date 

UIWIRT wO.,b (as listed in Section A) lllyE OF XNRJIRT 

Title of prblication 

Govemsmt office issuing the publication 

For Latest available issue: Year(s) covered 

For periodicals, indicate frqmcy 

Publication Qtr 

Govemssnt office issuing the publication 

For West available issue: YearW covered 

For periodicals, indicate frrquary 

Pllblication date 

IIIWIRT r0.i <as List& in Section A) lllYEwmlJxn 

Title of publication 

Govenmmt office issuinG the pbiintian 

For latest milable issue: Year(s) covered Publication date 

For periodicals, indicate fraqmncy 

IIIWIRT GO.2 (as listed in Section A) WM OF 1llmxRT 

Title of prblicatian 

Gowmmnt office issuirrg the prbtic8tian 

For latest available issue: Year(s) covered 

For periodicals, indicate freqmcy 

Public8tion date 

-94- 



= 

1wJ1n MO.- (.a9 Listed in Section A) IMoPflPnRY 

Title of publication 

Govemnmt office issuing the public8tion 

For West avaiLobte issue: YearCs) coverti 

For periodicals, indicate frvquary 

Publiutim date 

IRamY IO.- (as listed in Ssction A) RuEoPfRmIIn 

Title of plbliutim 

Govenmmt office issuim the pdic8tim 

For Meat available issue: Year(s) coymd 

For periodicals, indicate fnqurry 

XRaIIRT I).- (IS listsd in Section A) WM of 1RamT 

lit10 of pbliatim 

Govenamt office issuing the plbtiatian 

For Latest milablo issue: YerrW eOrnnd 

For periodicals, fndiuto f- 

lmnll I).- (as Listed in Section A) lwEoF1RwIn 

Title of pbticatim 

~owmnmt office issuing the pblfc8tim 

For tatat milabto issw: Yew(s) cwwed 

For periodicals, indiate fv 

Publiutim dDt0 

1lmJxn IO.- (as Listed in Section A) IwmoP IlmxRT 

litto of plUication 

Goverrraat office irsuing the plblicstim 

For lmtcst available i8sw: Yew(s) covered 

For psriodials, idicato frqWICy 

P\rbliutim data 

--B-B 
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